Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022 February 28; 3(1): 1-8





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscom

Contents

Bimonthly Volume 3 Number 1 February 28, 2022

MINIREVIEWS

Artificial intelligence in colorectal cancer screening in patients with inflammatory bowel disease 1 Marques KF, Marques AF, Lopes MA, Beraldo RF, Lima TB, Sassaki LY



Contents

Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Bimonthly Volume 3 Number 1 February 28, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Peter Bauerfeind, MD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University hospital Zurich, Zurich 8091, Switzerland. peter.bauerfeind@usz.ch

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (AIGE, Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

AIGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results obtained in the field of artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics, including artificial intelligence in capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The AIGE is now abstracted and indexed in Reference Citation Analysis, China Science and Technology Journal Database.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Lin-YuTong Wang; Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Editorial Office Director: Jin-Lei Wang.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 2689-7164 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
July 28, 2020	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Bimonthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Fatih Altintoprak, Sahin Coban, Krish Ragunath	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/2689-7164/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
February 28, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022 February 28; 3(1): 1-8

DOI: 10.37126/aige.v3.i1.1

ISSN 2689-7164 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Artificial intelligence in colorectal cancer screening in patients with inflammatory bowel disease

Kêmily Fuentes Marques, Alana Fuentes Marques, Marina Amorim Lopes, Rodrigo Fedatto Beraldo, Talles Bazeia Lima, Ligia Yukie Sassaki

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C, C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Gao W, Goli A, Hanada E, Wang P

Received: December 27, 2021 Peer-review started: December 27, 2021 First decision: January 26, 2022 Revised: February 14, 2022 Accepted: February 24, 2022 Article in press: February 24, 2022 Published online: February 28, 2022



Kêmily Fuentes Marques, Alana Fuentes Marques, Rodrigo Fedatto Beraldo, Curso de Medicina, Faculdades de Dracena, Fundação Dracenense de Educação e Cultura, Rua Bahia, 332, Dracena, SP, 17900-000, São Paulo, Brasil

Marina Amorim Lopes, Rodrigo Fedatto Beraldo, Talles Bazeia Lima, Ligia Yukie Sassaki, Department of Internal Medicine, São Paulo State University, Medical School, Botucatu, Brazil

Corresponding author: Ligia Yukie Sassaki, MD, PhD, Department of Internal Medicine, São Paulo State University, Medical School, Botucatu, São Paulo State, Brazil. ligia.sassaki@unesp.br

Abstract

Artificial intelligence (AI) is a branch of computer science that develops intelligent machines. In recent years, medicine has been contemplated with this recent modality to aid in the diagnosis of diseases in several specialties, including gastroenterology and gastrointestinal endoscopy. This new technology has superior ability to perform tasks mimicking human behavior and can identify possible pathological alterations, such as pre-malignant lesions and dysplasia, precursor lesions of colorectal cancer (CRC), and support medical decisionmaking. CRC is among the three most prevalent cancer types, and the second most common cause of cancer-related deaths worldwide; in addition, it is a leading cause of death in patients with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). Patients with IBD tend to have greater inflammatory cell activity in the intestinal mucosa, which can favor cell proliferation and CRC development. AI can contribute to the detection of pre-neoplastic lesions in patients at risk of CRC development, such as those with extensive IBD or when additional CRC risk factors, such as smoking, are present. In fact, AI systems could improve all aspects of care related to both the detection of pre-malignant and malignant lesions and the screening of patients with IBD. In this review, we aimed to show the benefits and innovations of AI in the screening of CRC in patients with IBD. The promising applications of AI have the potential to revolutionize clinical practice and gastrointestinal endoscopy, especially in at-risk patients, such as those with IBD.

Key Words: Artificial intelligence; Colorectal cancer; Ulcerative colitis; Crohn's disease; Inflammatory bowel disease



©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Artificial intelligence (AI) is a promising technology in various areas of medicine. Recently, AIassisted endoscopy has emerged with rapid dissemination and has favored the identification of complications in patients with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), such as colorectal cancer (CRC). In this review, we discuss the benefits and innovations of AI for CRC screening in patients with IBD. The promising applications of AI have the potential to revolutionize clinical practice and gastrointestinal endoscopy.

Citation: Marques KF, Marques AF, Lopes MA, Beraldo RF, Lima TB, Sassaki LY. Artificial intelligence in colorectal cancer screening in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 3(1): 1-8

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2689-7164/full/v3/i1/1.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.37126/aige.v3.i1.1

INTRODUCTION

Artificial intelligence (AI) is a branch of computer science that seeks to develop programmed machines to perform tasks that mimic rational human behavior through algorithms. AI can help in the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of many diseases^[1] and can be applied to diverse medical specialties, such as radiology, pathology, ophthalmology, dermatology, gastroenterology and gastrointestinal endoscopy [2].

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is an immune-mediated condition encompassing Crohn's disease, ulcerative colitis, and indeterminate colitis and can lead to the development of complications compromising the patients' quality of life[3]. Colorectal cancer (CRC) is one of the leading causes of death in patients with IBD, with a mortality rate of 10%-15% [4]. Patients with IBD tend to have greater action of inflammatory cells in the intestinal mucosa, favoring cell proliferation and CRC development [5]. In this scenario, AI can contribute to the detection of pre-neoplastic lesions in patients at risk of CRC development, such as those with extensive disease and in the presence of other CRC risk factors, such as smoking. Given the growing importance and application of AI in gastroenterology and gastrointestinal endoscopy, the aim of the present study was to review the role of AI in IBD, particularly in CRC screening in these patients.

An electronic search of the literature was performed using MEDLINE (PubMed) from 2010 to December 2021. Only articles published in English language were included. Keywords used in the search were artificial intelligence, inflammatory bowel disease, ulcerative colitis, Crohn's disease, colorectal cancer.

AI AND MACHINE LEARNING

AI is the ability that allows machines to imitate intelligent human behavior[6]. "Machine learning" is an aspect of AI in which computer algorithms apply statistical learning models based on data imputation [7]. For example, supervised classification algorithms can recognize the presence or absence of polyps during colonoscopy. The concept of "deep learning" has recently emerged in machine learning, in which a deep neural network is used, inspired by the brain of mammals, presenting several layers of interconnected artificial neurons^[8]. First-layer neurons transmit data and reference values to the next neuron layer, forming a complex algorithmic network. This process can mimic, for example, the visual cortex receiving pre-synaptic signals from the retina, and the mapping of parts of an image and extraction of their characteristics, which allows for real-time classification of images, along with detection and characterization of lesions in endoscopic procedures. Studies have already shown the benefits of this technology in colonoscopy, such as reducing the time to remove the device, improving the ability to predict histological diagnosis during the examination, and reducing the time needed to establish the diagnosis of the lesion[9]. A brief schematic describing AI, machine learning, and deep learning is shown in Figure 1.

AI IN GASTROINTESTINAL ENDOSCOPY

In the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy, AI technology contributes to the diagnosis and treatment of different types of intestinal lesions, from benign polyps to CRC[10]. One of the features of AI in





Figure 1 A summarized schematic depicting the relationship between artificial intelligence, machine learning, and deep learning.

endoscopic examinations is the identification and characterization of gastrointestinal polyps, which can detect and grade dysplasia. Currently, computer-aided diagnosis (CADe) technology is available in some endoscopy centers and has been gaining popularity in the scientific community. The CADe system assesses four pillars of quality in endoscopic examinations: Visible surface area on the monitor, colon distension (allowing greater surface visibility), conditions of preparation, and clarity of the current vision. Through this assessment, it generates scores that can be compared with those of specialist endoscopists^[11].

Using the CADe system, it is possible to identify and automatically distinguish benign and malignant polyps that are transmitted on the monitor, which can be visually underestimated by the endoscopist, resulting in a higher rate of detection and characterization of the adenoma in question. Another advantage of in AI examinations is the reduction of unnecessary polypectomies of non-neoplastic polyps[11]. This is possible through the so-called optical biopsy, which allows the visualization and histological verification of the polyp in real time, preventing biopsies of low-risk hyperplastic lesions and reducing costs with histological examinations and complications related to the procedure. However, despite the existence of this new approach, some health professionals and patients have been against not forwarding the material for histological analysis[12].

Currently, it is known that several AI algorithms have been developed to work in real time during colonoscopy, alerting the endoscopist about the presence of polyps through the emission of sound or visual signals. Karnes et al[13] developed an adenoma detection model using images from 8641 colonoscopies. To improve the efficiency of image classification, convolutional neural networks have been developed (deep learning). Its accuracy has reached 96.4% at a maximum rate of 170 images per second. Through AI, the endoscopist aids in the detection of polyps, serving as a second pair of eyes, more sophisticated, and with greater sensitivity through the use of high-precision machines[14]. Repici et al [15] performed a multicenter randomized trial using the CADe system. In this study, the adenoma detection rate in the CADe group was higher than that in the control group (54.8% vs 40.4%; P < 0.001).

Ishiyama *et al*[16] comments on the challenges encountered when using CADe. This method is known to be more effective in detecting lesions in the right colon because the distal part of the colon, especially the sigmoid colon, may have some blind spots, reducing the efficiency of the CADe system. The sigmoid colon is not fixed; instead, it presents sharp angulation points, such as the sigmoid-descending junction, which result in blind spots that increase the risk of missing lesions, especially small polyps. On the other hand, the transverse and descending colon have more superficial folds, allowing lesions to be more easily detected. To improve the effectiveness of CADe, techniques such as cap-assisted colonoscopy and ultra-wide vision colonoscopy are needed to enhance the visualization of the aforementioned mucosal areas

Another study evaluated the use of a commercially available AI system (GI-Genius; Medtronic)[17]. High-definition white light colonoscopies of 840 patients were analyzed and 2684 histologically proven polyps were detected. In total, 1.5 million video images of the polyps were manually recorded from different angles, and the ability of the AI to virtually identify these lesions was assessed. In most cases, the AI reaction time in polyp detection was faster than that of the endoscopists, anticipating the diagnosis of the lesion[17].

AI can also be applied in the exams of video capsule endoscopy to facilitate visualization of lesions, reducing not only examination time but also labor and allowing for a thorough review of these images,



improving the detection of neoplastic lesions and reducing human error[7].

The advantages of using AI compared to traditional endoscopy are mainly related to the reduction of costs and risks inherent to the endoscopic procedure, such as unnecessary polypectomies and histological analyses of lesions that lack potential for malignancy, in addition to shorter examination times. Furthermore, several studies have already demonstrated the benefits of using AI in all fields of digestive endoscopy. In the esophagus, AI can be applied in the diagnosis of Barrett's esophagus and in the diagnosis, prognosis, and evaluation of response to treatment of esophageal tumors[18]. In the stomach, AI can help in the detection of gastric cancer, as well as in the prognosis of patients undergoing chemotherapy[18]. In the lower gastrointestinal tract, its main indication has been in the detection of pre-neoplastic lesions and, more recently, in IBD[18].

AI IN PATIENTS WITH IBD

The application of AI has been gaining strong influence in the field of IBD in recent years. Indeed, AI has been used to assess the genomic environment, build predictive models for the risk of developing IBD, and increase the accuracy of disease diagnosis[19]. Also, with this new technology it is possible to analyze endoscopic images and identify patterns of disease severity, allowing a better classification compared to disease severity assessed purely by endoscopy[19].

Maeda *et al*[20] reported a patient with IBD who benefited from the use of high-definition endoscopy devices with AI. Two dysplastic lesions were demarcated in the sigmoid colon, and further histological analysis confirmed the presence of atypical tubular glands with low-grade dysplasia[20].

Endocytoscopy is a new high-magnification endoscopic method designed for improved vivo assessment of lesions found in the gastrointestinal tract[21]. Maeda *et al*[20] applied endocytoscopy to analyze histological inflammation in patients with ulcerative colitis. With this tool, an AI model was developed to recognize persistent histological inflammation with a specificity of 97% and sensitivity of 74%[20]. Mossotto *et al*[22] presented a model that used histological and endoscopic data to differentiate pediatric IBD between ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. The accuracy of this method was 82.7%, and the presence of ileal disease was the most important factor in the classification of the disease[22].

In the future, the application of AI could revolutionize the entire management of patients with IBD, from predicting the risk of developing the disease to choosing the best therapeutic strategy for each patient. AI can help to create prediction models of disease development risk, based on data such as the presence of genetic and environmental risk factors, as well as characteristics of the intestinal microbiota and the immune response of each individual. Regarding the diagnosis of IBD, AI can assist with algorithms based on the presence of genetic mutations, presence of signs and symptoms, results of biochemical and serological exams, fecal biomarkers, endoscopic and histological characteristics, and presence of changes in radiological exams, in addition to facilitating the differentiation between ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. With regard to treatment, the application of AI can help in choosing the best therapeutic strategy for each disease phenotype. In addition, it can help in deciding the most suitable drug for each patient based on the severity and extent of their disease, presence of disease complications, presence of poor prognosis risk factors, and taking into consideration the drugs' mechanism of action together with the inflammatory and genetic profile of each patient.

Application of AI in CRC screening in patients with IBD

Colorectal cancer (CRC) stands out for being among the three most prevalent cancers and the second most common cause of cancer deaths worldwide^[23]. Examinations such as colonoscopy are able to detect and remove pre-neoplastic lesions and, thus, prevent the development of CRC in some patients [9]. Detection of adenomas during colonoscopy is dependent on the examining endoscopist, with studies reporting a variation of 7%-53% among different physicians^[9]. The marked difference in this rate has been attributed to the endoscopist's previous experience, the resection technique used and the adequate surveillance of suspicious lesions ^[24]. Failure to detect neoplastic lesions can be associated with the development of CRC in the interval between two colonoscopies^[9]. AI has emerged in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy to increase the detection rates of pre-neoplastic lesions.

In sporadic CRC, tumor progression begins with the mutation of antigen-presenting cells (APC) and the accumulation of β -catenin to induce hyperplastic epithelium, followed by K-ras mutation and adenoma formation, and finally culminating in CRC with the p53 gene mutation[25]. The pathogenesis of CRC in IBD has not been fully elucidated, but intestinal inflammation associated with the presence of cytokines and free radicals is believed to be a conducive environment for the development of low- and high-grade dysplasia and, consequently, cancer[25]. Despite having genetic alterations similar to sporadic CRC, neoplastic lesions seem to occur in a shorter time in patients with IBD and in a different sequence, with p53 mutated early and APC and GSK3 β mutations occurring later[26].

CRC in patients with IBD is preceded by unequivocal neoplastic epithelial changes, which are considered dysplasia[27]. Studies have shown an increased risk of dysplasia and CRC of up to 19 times more than that in the population without IBD[1] Riddell *et al*[28] developed a dysplasia classification system including low-grade dysplasia, and high-grade dysplasia. When the distinction between



dysplastic and non-dysplastic atypia or associated inflammatory changes is not made by the pathologist, the sample will be classified as undefined for dysplasia^[27]. The primary objective of endoscopic surveillance is the early discovery of dysplasia.

According to the ECCO-ESGAR guidelines (2019)[29], ileocolonoscopic examination for CRC screening should be performed 8 years after the onset of symptoms in patients with IBD. Thus, it is possible to reassess the extent of the disease and exclude possible dysplasia. It should also be routinely performed in patients with perianal Crohn's disease to assess the extent of disease, *i.e.*, severity of luminal inflammation, and to exclude complications such as strictures and cancer^[29]. Regarding endoscopic surveillance, high-risk patients (presence of intestinal stenosis or presence of dysplasia detected within the last 5 years, concomitant primary sclerosing cholangitis, and extensive colitis with severe active inflammation) should undergo annual colonoscopy surveillance[29].

Patients with intermediate risk factors (extensive colitis with mild or moderate active inflammation, post-inflammatory polyps, or a family history of CRC in a first-degree relative diagnosed at age 50 or older) should undergo surveillance scheduled for 2-3 years[29]. Patients without intermediate or highrisk features should undergo surveillance colonoscopy scheduled for 5 years[29]. It is also important to mention that patients with colonic stenosis detected within 5 years should be considered at high risk of CRC and should receive surveillance colonoscopy annually[29].

The SCENIC Consensus[30], which is the international consensus on surveillance and management of dysplasia in IBD, has developed screening recommendations for CRC and follow-up after removal of endoscopically resectable dysplastic polypoid lesions. Surveillance colonoscopy is recommended instead of colectomy in these cases, and the consensus also recommends the use of high-definition equipment because it provides image signals with higher pixel density[30]. This was reinforced by the study by Subramanian et al[31], in which examinations performed with high-definition equipment detected twice as much as dysplasia compared with standard-definition colonoscopies. If surveillance is performed with standard-definition colonoscopy, chromoendoscopy, which consists of applying dye throughout the colon that provides contrast enhancement to improve visualization of the epithelial surface, is recommended over white light colonoscopy[30]. In contrast, screening for endoscopically invisible dysplasia (confirmed by a pathologist), referral to an endoscopist experienced in surveillance of IBD using chromoendoscopy with high-definition colonoscopy has been suggested[30]. Figure 2 illustrates the indications of CRC screening in patients with IBD and the recommended methods to perform the surveillance colonoscopy.

Despite the advent of high-definition colonoscopes and chromoendoscopy, the development of the integration of AI-assisted detection systems into conventional colonoscopy began due to the high mortality attributed to neoplasia in patients with IBD[1]. Studies have shown machines capable of assisting in the differentiation of neoplasms associated with colitis, sporadic colorectal adenomas, and non-neoplastic lesions[1]. In view of the increased risk of developing CRC, automated real-time polyp detection systems can significantly reduce missed diagnosis rates and help endoscopists detect polyps in real time[10]. With the intention of improving adenoma detection rates, computer algorithms can accurately detect and localize the presence of premalignant lesions[32] through a Convolutional Neural Network; that is, a type of particular multilayer artificial neural network that is highly efficient for image classification and can detect changes in the colonic mucosa^[10].

Although patients with IBD, especially those with extensive colitis, are at higher risk of developing CRC than the general population, there is little evidence of AI application in CRC surveillance or improved models that favor the detection of risk in patients with IBD. Most of the studies that analyzed the detection of polyps excluded patients with IBD[19]. Future studies are necessary to validate these findings in independent cohorts and to determine whether the application of these models will improve the detection of precancerous lesions and the disease prognosis in patients with IBD.

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

The use of AI can promote numerous benefits in medicine, especially in the field of digestive endoscopy. Early detection of pre-neoplastic lesions allows for immediate intervention and prevention of progression to more severe phenotypes, such as CRC. The benefits for patients with IBD go beyond CRC screening and include the identification and characterization of inflammation, recurrence pattern, mucosal healing, and recognition of a worrisome lesions. Future studies related to AI are expected to add clinical information, such as prediction of disease complications as well as models to predict the best drugs for each patient according to their inflammatory profile and response to previous treatments. Moreover, AI can help in the IBD diagnosis using combinations of symptoms and biomarkers, in addition to genetic and microbiota data, and can also help differentiating Crohn's disease from ulcerative colitis. Despite advances in this area, AI technology was not designed to replace human intelligence but rather to improve the detection of lesions. To this end, the combination of the expertise of endoscopists with AI is essential for its successful application in clinical practice. Another limitation worth mentioning is that currently the use of AI is not widely available; it is, however, expected to be applied in the future for colonoscopy and optical biopsy or endocytoscopy. It is also expected that there



Marques KF et al. AI in CRC screening in IBD



Figure 2 Risk factors for colorectal cancer (CRC) development in patients with inflammatory bowel disease and recommended methods of CRC screening. IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease.

> will be greater accessibility and availability of AI, not only for patients with IBD, but also for the general population.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Marques KF, Marques AF, Lopes MA, Beraldo RF, and Lima TB performed the majority of the writing; Sassaki LY designed the outline and coordinated the writing of the paper; all the authors revising it critically for important intellectual content and approving the final version to be submitted.

Supported by Marina Amorim Lopes has received scholarship, No. #2021/00372-1; São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP).

Conflict-of-interest statement: There are no conflicts of interest associated with any of the senior authors or other coauthors who contributed their efforts in this manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: Kêmily Fuentes Marques 0000-0002-5232-3907; Alana Fuentes Marques 0000-0002-8334-628X; Marina Amorim Lopes 0000-0001-5241-2486; Rodrigo Fedatto Beraldo 0000-0002-8398-5014; Talles Bazeia Lima 0000-0001-6523-7541; Ligia Yukie Sassaki 0000-0002-7319-8906.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- Kohli A, Holzwanger EA, Levy AN. Emerging use of artificial intelligence in inflammatory bowel disease. World J 1 Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 6923-6928 [PMID: 33311940 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i44.6923]
- Kulkarni S, Seneviratne N, Baig MS, Khan AHA. Artificial Intelligence in Medicine: Where Are We Now? Acad Radiol 2020; 27: 62-70 [PMID: 31636002 DOI: 10.1016/j.acra.2019.10.001]
- 3 Flynn S, Eisenstein S. Inflammatory Bowel Disease Presentation and Diagnosis. Surg Clin North Am 2019; 99: 1051-1062 [PMID: 31676047 DOI: 10.1016/j.suc.2019.08.001]
- 4 Stidham RW, Higgins PDR. Colorectal Cancer in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Clin Colon Rectal Surg 2018; 31: 168-178



[PMID: 29720903 DOI: 10.1055/s-0037-1602237]

- 5 Keller DS, Windsor A, Cohen R, Chand M. Colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: review of the evidence. Tech Coloproctol 2019; 23: 3-13 [PMID: 30701345 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-019-1926-2]
- 6 Stafford IS, Kellermann M, Mossotto E, Beattie RM, MacArthur BD, Ennis S. A systematic review of the applications of artificial intelligence and machine learning in autoimmune diseases. NPJ Digit Med 2020; 3: 30 [PMID: 32195365 DOI: 10.1038/s41746-020-0229-3
- Sundaram S, Choden T, Mattar MC, Desai S, Desai M. Artificial intelligence in inflammatory bowel disease endoscopy: 7 current landscape and the road ahead. Ther Adv Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 14: 26317745211017809 [PMID: 34345816 DOI: 10.1177/26317745211017809]
- van der Sommen F, de Groof J, Struyvenberg M, van der Putten J, Boers T, Fockens K, Schoon EJ, Curvers W, de With P, 8 Mori Y, Byrne M, Bergman JJGHM. Machine learning in GI endoscopy: practical guidance in how to interpret a novel field. Gut 2020; 69: 2035-2045 [PMID: 32393540 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-320466]
- Parsa N, Byrne MF. Artificial intelligence for identification and characterization of colonic polyps. Ther Adv Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 14: 26317745211014698 [PMID: 34263163 DOI: 10.1177/26317745211014698]
- Mitsala A, Tsalikidis C, Pitiakoudis M, Simopoulos C, Tsaroucha AK. Artificial Intelligence in Colorectal Cancer 10 Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment. A New Era. Curr Oncol 2021; 28: 1581-1607 [PMID: 33922402 DOI: 10.3390/curroncol28030149]
- Kudo SE, Mori Y, Misawa M, Takeda K, Kudo T, Itoh H, Oda M, Mori K. Artificial intelligence and colonoscopy: Current 11 status and future perspectives. Dig Endosc 2019; 31: 363-371 [PMID: 30624835 DOI: 10.1111/den.13340]
- Glover B, Teare J, Patel N. The Status of Advanced Imaging Techniques for Optical Biopsy of Colonic Polyps. Clin Transl 12 Gastroenterol 2020; 11: e00130 [PMID: 32352708 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.00000000000130]
- Karnes WE, Alkayali T, Mittal M, Patel A, Kim J, Chang KJ, Ninh AQ, Urban G, Baldi P. Su1642 automated polyp 13 detection using deep learning: leveling the field. Gastrointest Endosc85: AB376-AB377 [DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.03.871]
- Abadir AP, Ali MF, Karnes W, Samarasena JB. Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Clin Endosc 2020; 14 53: 132-141 [PMID: 32252506 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2020.038]
- Repici A, Badalamenti M, Maselli R, Correale L, Radaelli F, Rondonotti E, Ferrara E, Spadaccini M, Alkandari A, Fugazza 15 A, Anderloni A, Galtieri PA, Pellegatta G, Carrara S, Di Leo M, Craviotto V, Lamonaca L, Lorenzetti R, Andrealli A, Antonelli G, Wallace M, Sharma P, Rosch T, Hassan C. Efficacy of Real-Time Computer-Aided Detection of Colorectal Neoplasia in a Randomized Trial. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 512-520.e7 [PMID: 32371116 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.04.062]
- Ishiyama M, Kudo SE, Misawa M, Mori Y, Maeda Y, Ichimasa K, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Wakamura K, Miyachi H, Ishida F, 16 Itoh H, Oda M, Mori K. Impact of the clinical use of artificial intelligence-assisted neoplasia detection for colonoscopy: a large-scale prospective, propensity score-matched study (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 155-163 [PMID: 34352255 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.07.022]
- Hassan C, Wallace MB, Sharma P, Maselli R, Craviotto V, Spadaccini M, Repici A. New artificial intelligence system: 17 first validation study versus experienced endoscopists for colorectal polyp detection. Gut 2020; 69: 799-800 [PMID: 31615835 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-319914]
- Pecere S, Milluzzo SM, Esposito G, Dilaghi E, Telese A, Eusebi LH. Applications of Artificial Intelligence for the Diagnosis of Gastrointestinal Diseases. Diagnostics (Basel) 2021; 11 [PMID: 34573917 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics11091575
- Gubatan J, Levitte S, Patel A, Balabanis T, Wei MT, Sinha SR. Artificial intelligence applications in inflammatory bowel 19 disease: Emerging technologies and future directions. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 1920-1935 [PMID: 34007130 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i17.1920]
- Maeda Y, Kudo SE, Ogata N, Misawa M, Mori Y, Mori K, Ohtsuka K. Can artificial intelligence help to detect dysplasia 20 in patients with ulcerative colitis? Endoscopy 2021; 53: E273-E274 [PMID: 33003217 DOI: 10.1055/a-1261-2944]
- Abad MRA, Shimamura Y, Fujiyoshi Y, Seewald S, Inoue H. Endocytoscopy: technology and clinical application in upper 21 gastrointestinal tract. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 28 [PMID: 32258532 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2019.11.12]
- 22 Mossotto E, Ashton JJ, Coelho T, Beattie RM, MacArthur BD, Ennis S. Classification of Paediatric Inflammatory Bowel Disease using Machine Learning. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 2427 [PMID: 28546534 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-017-02606-2]
- 23 Morán A, Ortega P, de Juan C, Fernández-Marcelo T, Frías C, Sánchez-Pernaute A, Torres AJ, Díaz-Rubio E, Iniesta P, Benito M. Differential colorectal carcinogenesis: Molecular basis and clinical relevance. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2010; 2: 151-158 [PMID: 21160823 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v2.i3.151]
- 24 Corley DA, Jensen CD, Marks AR, Zhao WK, Lee JK, Doubeni CA, Zauber AG, de Boer J, Fireman BH, Schottinger JE, Quinn VP, Ghai NR, Levin TR, Quesenberry CP. Adenoma detection rate and risk of colorectal cancer and death. N Engl J Med 2014; 370: 1298-1306 [PMID: 24693890 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1309086]
- Marion JF, Sands BE. The SCENIC consensus statement on surveillance and management of dysplasia in inflammatory 25 bowel disease: praise and words of caution. Gastroenterology 2015; 148: 462-467 [PMID: 25702851 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.01.029]
- Foersch S, Neurath MF. Colitis-associated neoplasia: molecular basis and clinical translation. Cell Mol Life Sci 2014; 71: 3523-3535 [PMID: 24830703 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-014-1636-x]
- 27 Clarke WT, Feuerstein JD. Colorectal cancer surveillance in inflammatory bowel disease: Practice guidelines and recent developments. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 4148-4157 [PMID: 31435169 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i30.4148]
- 28 Riddell RH, Goldman H, Ransohoff DF, Appelman HD, Fenoglio CM, Haggitt RC, Ahren C, Correa P, Hamilton SR, Morson BC. Dysplasia in inflammatory bowel disease: standardized classification with provisional clinical applications. Hum Pathol 1983; 14: 931-968 [PMID: 6629368 DOI: 10.1016/s0046-8177(83)80175-0]
- Maaser C, Sturm A, Vavricka SR, Kucharzik T, Fiorino G, Annese V, Calabrese E, Baumgart DC, Bettenworth D, Borralho Nunes P, Burisch J, Castiglione F, Eliakim R, Ellul P, González-Lama Y, Gordon H, Halligan S, Katsanos K, Kopylov U, Kotze PG, Krustinš E, Laghi A, Limdi JK, Rieder F, Rimola J, Taylor SA, Tolan D, van Rheenen P, Verstockt B, Stoker J; European Crohn's and Colitis Organisation [ECCO] and the European Society of Gastrointestinal and



Abdominal Radiology [ESGAR]. ECCO-ESGAR Guideline for Diagnostic Assessment in IBD Part 1: Initial diagnosis, monitoring of known IBD, detection of complications. J Crohns Colitis 2019; 13: 144-164 [PMID: 30137275 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjy113]

- Laine L, Kaltenbach T, Barkun A, McQuaid KR, Subramanian V, Soetikno R; SCENIC Guideline Development Panel. 30 SCENIC international consensus statement on surveillance and management of dysplasia in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 2015; 148: 639-651.e28 [PMID: 25702852 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.01.031]
- 31 Subramanian V, Ramappa V, Telakis E, Mannath J, Jawhari AU, Hawkey CJ, Ragunath K. Comparison of high definition with standard white light endoscopy for detection of dysplastic lesions during surveillance colonoscopy in patients with colonic inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2013; 19: 350-355 [PMID: 22552948 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.23002]
- 32 Nogueira-Rodríguez A, Domínguez-Carbajales R, López-Fernández H, Iglesias Á, Cubiella J, Fdez-Riverola F, Reboiro-Jato M, Glez-Peña D. Deep Neural Networks Approaches for Detecting and Classifying Colorectal Polyps. Neurocomputing 2021; 423: 721-734 [DOI: 10.1016/j.neucom.2020.02.123]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 28; 3(2): 9-15





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopu

Contents

Bimonthly Volume 3 Number 2 April 28, 2022

MINIREVIEWS

9 Artificial intelligence in the endoscopic approach of biliary tract diseases: A current review

Correia FP, Lourenço LC



Contents

Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Bimonthly Volume 3 Number 2 April 28, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Lucian Negreanu, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology II, University Hospital, Carol Davila University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest 050098, Romania. lucian.negreanu@umfcd.ro

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (AIGE, Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

AIGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results obtained in the field of artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics, including artificial intelligence in capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The AIGE is now abstracted and indexed in Reference Citation Analysis, China Science and Technology Journal Database.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xnan Cai; Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Editorial Office Director: Jin-Lei Wang.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 2689-7164 (online)	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
July 28, 2020	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Bimonthly	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Fatih Altintoprak, Sahin Coban, Krish Ragunath	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/2689-7164/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
April 28, 2022	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



E

Artificial Intelligence in *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 28; 3(2): 9-15

DOI: 10.37126/aige.v3.i2.9

ISSN 2689-7164 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Artificial intelligence in the endoscopic approach of biliary tract diseases: A current review

Fábio Pereira Correia, Luís Carvalho Lourenço

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Chen BB, Taiwan; Cochior D, Romania; Huang Y, China

Received: January 16, 2022 Peer-review started: January 16, 2022 First decision: March 8, 2022 Revised: March 22, 2022 Accepted: April 20, 2022 Article in press: April 20, 2022 Published online: April 28, 2022



Fábio Pereira Correia, Luís Carvalho Lourenço, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital Prof. Dr Fernando Fonseca, Amadora 2720-276, Portugal

Luís Carvalho Lourenço, Gastroenterology Center, Hospital Cuf Tejo - Nova Medical School/Faculdade de Ciências Médicas da Universidade Nova de Lisboa, Lisbon 1350-352, Portugal

Corresponding author: Luís Carvalho Lourenço, MD, Attending Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital Prof. Dr Fernando Fonseca, IC19, Amadora 2720-276, Portugal. luisclourenco@gmail.com

Abstract

In recent years there have been major developments in the field of artificial intelligence. The different areas of medicine have taken advantage of this tool to make various diagnostic and therapeutic methods more effective, safe, and userfriendly. In this way, artificial intelligence has been an increasingly present reality in medicine. In the field of Gastroenterology, the main application has been in the detection and characterization of colonic polyps, but an increasing number of studies have been published on the application of deep learning systems in other pathologies of the gastrointestinal tract. Evidence of the application of artificial intelligence in the assessment of biliary tract is still scarce. Some studies support the usefulness of these systems in the investigation and treatment of choledocholithiasis, demonstrating that they have the potential to be integrated into clinical practice and endoscopic procedures, such as endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. Its application in cholangioscopy for the investigation of undetermined biliary strictures also seems to be promising. Assessing the bile duct through endoscopic ultrasound can be challenging, especially for less experienced operators, thus becoming an area of potential interest for artificial intelligence. In this review, we summarize the state of the art of artificial intelligence in the endoscopic diagnosis and treatment of biliary diseases.

Key Words: Deep learning; Artificial Neural Networks; Bile duct; Choledocholithiasis; Biliary strictures

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: In recent times, artificial intelligence has played an increasing role in Gastroenterology. There have been numerous studies that show the potential of this technology in clinical practice. Despite this, evidence of the application of these systems in the investigation and treatment of biliary diseases is still scarce. The complexity and challenge that may underlie these processes make this symbiosis very promising. We reviewed the state of the art regarding the application of artificial intelligence in biliary pathology.

Citation: Correia FP, Lourenço LC. Artificial intelligence in the endoscopic approach of biliary tract diseases: A current review. *Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 3(2): 9-15 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/2689-7164/full/v3/i2/9.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.37126/aige.v3.i2.9

INTRODUCTION

The concept of artificial intelligence (AI) began to be explored in 1950, by Alan Turing, when he proposed to think about the question: 'Can machines think?'[1]. This concept was defined as the ability of a computer to achieve human performance in cognitive tasks[2]. AI systems have evolved over the years, with increasingly complex algorithms and increasingly similar performance to the human brain. From this evolution came machine learning and, later, deep learning, two subfields of artificial intelligence. Machine learning identifies and learns patterns and applies them to information in similar future scenarios. Deep learning, currently one of the most used systems, is based on an artificial neural network capable of learning and making decisions by itself, like a human brain[3].

In recent years, several AI systems have been developed for application in several areas of medicine. They are used in the most diverse functions, such as to help assess medical scans, pathology slides, skin lesions, retinal images, electrocardiograms, endoscopy, faces, and vital signs[4]. Gastroenterology, a versatile medical specialty with a wide area of knowledge and an important intervention component, has been one of the areas where AI has been applied more frequently. Some of the application in Gastroenterology are the investigation of dysplasia in areas of Barrett's esophagus, the diagnosis of gastroesophageal reflux disease, the differentiation of acute and chronic pancreatitis, the detection and classification of colorectal polyps, the characterization of colic inflammatory activity in patients with inflammatory bowel disease, among others[3,5].

Despite the many studies on the application of AI in Gastroenterology, the evidence of the use of this technology in the diagnosis and treatment of biliary tract diseases is still scarce. In this review, we conduct research, across multiple platforms and with no time limit, on the application of AI in the diagnosis and treatment of biliary pathology.

ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE AND COMMON BILE DUCT STONES

Gallstones are a very prevalent pathology in the Western population, often asymptomatic, however in some cases complicating with choledocholithiasis, cholangitis or acute pancreatitis. The diagnosis of choledocholithiasis is not always immediate and linear and may involve several diagnostic methods, from less invasive tests such as abdominal ultrasound, computed tomography (CT) and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography to more invasive methods such as endoscopic ultrasound (EUS). Until a few years ago, endoscopic retrograde choangiopancreatography (ERCP) was the first-line method in the diagnosis and treatment of common bile duct (CBD) stones. Since this is an invasive procedure with associated risks of complications (for example, post-ERCP pancreatitis, bleeding, and perforation), ERCP is no longer used for an exclusively diagnosis purposes, maintaining an important therapeutic role in patients with a high likelihood or confirmed choledocholithiasis[6].

The importance of correctly selecting patients with an indication for ERCP has led to the development of several models to predict the presence of stones in the CBD. Currently, it is known that models based on Artificial Neural Networks (ANNs) are more suitable than logistic regression models (used in predictive models for dichotomous outcomes) in the evaluation of biological systems. As such, these models have also been proven to be the most effective at predicting the likelihood of CBD stones and thus discriminating patients who will benefit from ERCP[7]. In addition to ANN models based on clinical data, artificial intelligence systems are currently being developed to facilitate the detection of gallstones in imaging exams (CT and abdominal ultrasound)[8,9] and, in this way, contribute to a more careful selection of patients for ERCP.

One of the most important steps for the success of ERCP is the cannulation of the major papilla. Several studies report failure in selective biliary cannulation in up to 20% of cases, even when performed by experienced endoscopists[10]. The European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy has



defined criteria for difficult biliary cannulation (at least one of the following): (1) More than five contacts with the papilla whilst attempting to cannulate; (2) time to cannulation greater than five minutes; or (3) more than one unintentional pancreatic cannulation. In these cases, longer manipulation of the papilla and multiple attempts at cannulation increase the risk of post-ERCP pancreatitis[11]. Recently, Kim *et al* [12] developed an artificial intelligence system that predict the location of the ampulla of Vater (AOV) and its difficulty to cannulate. In this model, the identification of the papilla is not based on a bounding box, but on a pixel-wise soft mask, which is a density map where each pixel has a probability of belonging to an AOV (Figure 1). In a fivefold cross-validation study, the model detected the ampulla with mean intersection-over-union 64.1%, precision 76.2%, recall 78.4%, and centroid distance 0.021. These results demonstrate a comparable performance with the human expert in recognizing the range of AOV and to pinpoint the location of AOV, although expert achieve a better deletion of unnecessary parts (precision 91.7% *vs* 78.9%).

Regarding the prediction of cannulation difficulty, the results were not as consistent: High performance for estimating easy cases for selective cannulation with the average precision and recall of 0.802 and 0.719, respectively, but low recall of 0.611 in the selection of difficult cases. The study showed, however, a good performance in predicting the need for additional cannulation techniques during the performance of ERCP.

After cannulation, there are several factors associated to more complex procedure and a lower probability of complete clearance of gallstones, including a more acute distal CBD angulation and a shorter length of the distal CBD arm[13]. With the aim to predict the technical difficulty of retrieving CBD stones and help the endoscopist to select the best therapeutic approach and accessories during the ERCP, Huang *et al*[14] developed a system based in deep convolutional neural networks, named intelligent difficulty scoring and assistance system (DSAS). This system was evaluated in a retrospective study where 1954 cholangiograms were used - 1381 images for training and 573 images for validation (internal and external). The system showed good accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity (91.45%, 94.57% and 81.13%, respectively) in detecting common bile duct stones, in addition to good results in image segmentation of the stone, common bile duct and duodenoscope - mean Intersection over Union was 68.35%, 86.42% and 95.85%, respectively. In the assessment of technical difficulty scoring of CBD stone extraction during ERCP, the DSAS was consistent with expert's endoscopists. This system provides a score value, with scores \geq 2 being associated with greater difficulty in achieving complete CBD clearance (stone clearance rate - score < 2: 86%; score \geq 2: 36%) and more frequently associated with the use of endoscopic papillary-balloon dilation.

ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE AND INDETERMINATE BILIARY STRICTURES

Indeterminate biliary strictures still represent a diagnostic challenge nowadays. Despite the wide differential diagnosis, including benign and malignant causes, the main concern remains the exclusion of a potential malignant cause[15,16]. The methods initially used in the investigation of these strictures, which include imaging, laboratory evaluation and ERCP, although having a high specificity, they have a low sensitivity. Thus, it is difficult to definitively rule out a malignant pathology, which compromises the subsequent approach to the patient[16]. A meta-analysis confirmed the low sensitivity of both cytology (45%) and intraductal biopsies (48.1%) guided by ERCP, in the diagnosis of biliary strictures. Even combining both techniques, the sensitivity is suboptimal[17].

Cholangioscopy has emerged in recent years as a valuable tool in the characterization of these lesions, allowing direct visualization of the stricture and guided biopsies. A recent meta-analysis confirmed the high sensitivity (94%), specificity (95%) and accuracy (94%) of the cholangioscopy in the visual interpretation of biliary malignancies[18]. There are some features suggesting a malignant pathology, namely irregular and tortuous vessels, masses, papillary projections, or infiltrative lesions. Currently, there is no widely accepted system for the visual diagnosis of the stricture, which leads to some non-negligible degree of interobserver variability[19,20].

To overcome that problem, Saraiva *et al*[21] developed a convolutional neural network-based algorithm with the aim of automatically detecting and differentiating between benign and malignant strictures during cholangioscopy. To train and validate this system, they used 11855 images - 9695 for malignant strictures and 2160 for benign findings (benign biliary strictures or normal segments of the biliary tract). In a 5-fold cross validation study, the sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, and AUC in differentiating malignant from benign lesions was 94.7%, 92.1%, 94.9%, and 0.988 respectively, with a processing speed of 7 ms per frame. Due to its potential for use in real-time, this system may be useful in choosing the area to be biopsied, to obtain a better histological sample. Ghandour *et al*[22] also developed an artificial intelligence system that detects features suggestive of malignancy in cholangioscopy images with a sensitivity of 81%, specificity of 91%, positive predictive value of 93%, negative predictive value of 77% and AUC of 0.86. Ribeiro *et al*[23] created a system for automatic detection of papillary projections in cholangioscopic images, which, like the previous ones, showed very promising results. Although these studies show very promising results regarding the application of artificial intelligence in cholangioscopy, only isolated images were used, and they need to be validated using full



Correia FP et al. AI and biliary diseases



Figure 1 Detection of the location of ampulla of Vater using an artificial intelligence system. The top image shows the process of obtaining the heat map (in the middle image, the ampulla of Vater is outlined and the centroid identified, and, from that, a pixel-wise soft mask label is created). In the figures below, the artificial intelligence system is being applied to identify the AOV. The white bounding boxes correspond to the ground truth and the green ones and the heat map are created by the AI system. The results reveal an adequate performance of the model even when the IoU is around 30%[12]. Citation: Kim T, Kim J, Choi H, Kim E, Keum B, Jeen Y, Lee H, Chun H, Han S, Kim D, Kwon S, Choo J, Lee J. Artificial intelligence-assisted analysis of endoscopic retrograde cholangio-pancreatography image for identifying ampulla and difficulty of selective cannulation. *Scientific Reports* 2021; 11: 8381. Copyright © The Authors2021. Published by Springer Nature.

videos in real time and in clinical practice.

ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE AND ENDOSCOPIC ULTRASOUND - BILIARY DUCT

The intimate location of the distal stomach, proximal duodenum and biliary tract makes EUS a great diagnostic method for biliary tract conditions. The relevance of EUS has increased in recent decades, including its application in investigation of hepatobiliary diseases. EUS has shown an excellent performance in the diagnosis of several biliary pathologies, namely choledocholithiasis, microlithiasis, biliary strictures, biliary obstruction, or cholangiocarcinoma[24,25]. EUS-guided interventions have also grown in the last years, being an option, in experienced centers, for drainage of biliary obstruction when ERCP fails, as well as in acute cholecystitis, biliary leaks and bilomas[26,27].

EUS is a challenging advanced endoscopic technique with a long learning curve[28]. As such, the development of systems that facilitate the interpretation of ultrasound endoscopy findings appears to be essential for the wide adoption of EUS. Yao *et al*[29] developed a deep learning-based system, BP MASTER, which, in real-time, recognizes the stations (the fundus of stomach; body of stomach and antrum; duodenal bulb; and descending duodenum) where the transducer is located and provide the corresponding operation instructions, delineates the bile duct, and gives an estimate of its diameter (Figure 2). To train the model, the authors used 10681 images in the bile duct station recognition and 2529 images in the bile duct annotation. For model validation, 2425 images and 515 video clips were used for internal validation and 799 images for external validation. This system showed an accuracy of 93.3% for station recognition in image validation set and 90.1% in video validation set and a Dice of 0.77 in the bile duct segmentation. The results obtained with this system were comparable to those of expert endoscopists. Furthermore, in a crossover study, this system showed an improvement in trainees' accuracy from 60.8% to 76.3%.





Unaugmented reading (Original videos)



Augmented reading (BP MASTER labeled videos)

Figure 2 Application of the BP MASTER to endoscopic ultrasound. In the upper image, there is an image of station 2 (gastric antrum). In the image below, the artificial intelligence system has been applied to identify the station in which the endoscopic ultrasound is located and to identify and delineate the bile duct [29]. Citation: Yao L, Zhang J, Liu J, Zhu L, Ding X, Chen D, Wu H, Lu Z, Zhou W, Zhang L, Xu B, Hu S, Zheng B, Yang Y, Yu H. A deep learning-based system for bile duct annotation and station recognition in linear endoscopic ultrasound. *EBioMedicine* 2021; 65: 103238. Copyright © The Authors2021. Published by Elsevier B.V.

Another application of ultrasound endoscopy is the evaluation of polypoid lesions of the gallbladder. Recently, an artificial intelligence system applied to EUS was developed[30] that allows the distinction between gallstones and polypoid lesions with an accuracy of 95.7% and the differentiation of neoplastic and non-neoplastic polyps with an accuracy of 89.8%. At this last point, the accuracy of the EUS-AI was between mid-level and expert EUS endoscopists.

Despite being promising systems, with the potential to reduce endoscopic procedures with greater risks and even surgeries, further studies are needed to validate the results obtained.

CONCLUSION

The diagnostic and therapeutic complexity associated with bile tract diseases makes this an attractive area for the development of AI systems.

In choledocholithiasis, AI systems have proved to be useful both in diagnosis, allowing a more careful selection of patients with indication for ERCP; as well as treatment, assisting the endoscopist in the critical steps of the procedure (*e.g.*, cannulation). The application of AI in cholangioscopy showed interest in the possibility of a more objective characterization of indeterminate biliary strictures and of directing biopsies to areas where the findings are more suspicious. Endoscopic ultrasound, an intervention area with a long learning curve, could benefit from the introduction of this technology, especially for less experienced endoscopists.

Despite this, there are still few studies focused on biliary condition, and most of them are retrospective, with small samples and high risk of bias. In the future, it is essential to continue to invest in the development of systems that optimize the diagnosis and facilitate the treatment of biliary



pathologies.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: All authors contributed equally to this work, and have read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflicting interests.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Portugal

ORCID number: Fábio Pereira Correia 0000-0001-6395-3405; Luís Carvalho Lourenço 0000-0002-2643-9359.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- 1 Turing AM. Computing machinery and intelligence. Mind 1950; 59: 433-460 [DOI: 10.1093/mind/Lix.236.433]
- Ramesh AN, Kambhampati C, Monson JR, Drew PJ. Artificial intelligence in medicine. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2004; 86: 2 334-338 [PMID: 15333167 DOI: 10.1308/147870804290]
- 3 Kaul V, Enslin S, Gross SA. History of artificial intelligence in medicine. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 807-812 [PMID: 32565184 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.06.040]
- 4 Topol EJ. High-performance medicine: the convergence of human and artificial intelligence. Nat Med 2019; 25: 44-56 [PMID: 30617339 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-018-0300-7]
- Le Berre C, Sandborn WJ, Aridhi S, Devignes MD, Fournier L, Smaïl-Tabbone M, Danese S, Peyrin-Biroulet L. 5 Application of Artificial Intelligence to Gastroenterology and Hepatology. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 76-94.e2 [PMID: 31593701 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.08.058]
- 6 Manes G, Paspatis G, Aabakken L, Anderloni A, Arvanitakis M, Ah-Soune P, Barthet M, Domagk D, Dumonceau JM, Gigot JF, Hritz I, Karamanolis G, Laghi A, Mariani A, Paraskeva K, Pohl J, Ponchon T, Swahn F, Ter Steege RWF, Tringali A, Vezakis A, Williams EJ, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic management of common bile duct stones: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) guideline. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 472-491 [PMID: 30943551 DOI: 10.1055/a-0862-0346
- Jovanovic P, Salkic NN, Zerem E. Artificial neural network predicts the need for therapeutic ERCP in patients with 7 suspected choledocholithiasis. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 80: 260-268 [PMID: 24593947 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.01.023]
- Pang S, Ding T, Qiao S, Meng F, Wang S, Li P, Wang X. A novel YOLOv3-arch model for identifying cholelithiasis and classifying gallstones on CT images. PLoS One 2019; 14: e0217647 [PMID: 31211791 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0217647]
- 9 Yu CJ, Yeh HJ, Chang CC, Tang JH, Kao WY, Chen WC, Huang YJ, Li CH, Chang WH, Lin YT, Sufriyana H, Su EC. Lightweight deep neural networks for cholelithiasis and cholecystitis detection by point-of-care ultrasound. Comput Methods Programs Biomed 2021; 211: 106382 [PMID: 34555590 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmpb.2021.106382]
- 10 Tse F, Yuan Y, Moayyedi P, Leontiadis GI. Guidewire-assisted cannulation of the common bile duct for the prevention of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012; 12: CD009662 [PMID: 23235679 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD009662.pub2]
- Testoni PA, Mariani A, Aabakken L, Arvanitakis M, Bories E, Costamagna G, Devière J, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Dumonceau 11 JM, Giovannini M, Gyokeres T, Hafner M, Halttunen J, Hassan C, Lopes L, Papanikolaou IS, Tham TC, Tringali A, van Hooft J, Williams EJ. Papillary cannulation and sphincterotomy techniques at ERCP: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 657-683 [PMID: 27299638 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-108641]
- Kim T, Kim J, Choi HS, Kim ES, Keum B, Jeen YT, Lee HS, Chun HJ, Han SY, Kim DU, Kwon S, Choo J, Lee JM. 12 Artificial intelligence-assisted analysis of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography image for identifying ampulla and difficulty of selective cannulation. Sci Rep 2021; 11: 8381 [PMID: 33863970 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-021-87737-3]
- Kim HJ, Choi HS, Park JH, Park DI, Cho YK, Sohn CI, Jeon WK, Kim BI, Choi SH. Factors influencing the technical 13 difficulty of endoscopic clearance of bile duct stones. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 1154-1160 [PMID: 17945223 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.04.033]
- Huang L, Lu X, Huang X, Zou X, Wu L, Zhou Z, Wu D, Tang D, Chen D, Wan X, Zhu Z, Deng T, Shen L, Liu J, Zhu Y, 14 Gong D, Zhong Y, Liu F, Yu H. Intelligent difficulty scoring and assistance system for endoscopic extraction of common bile duct stones based on deep learning: multicenter study. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 491-498 [PMID: 32838430 DOI: 10.1055/a-1244-5698]
- Singh A, Gelrud A, Agarwal B. Biliary strictures: diagnostic considerations and approach. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2015; 15



3: 22-31 [PMID: 25355800 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/gou072]

- 16 Bowlus CL, Olson KA, Gershwin ME. Evaluation of indeterminate biliary strictures. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 13: 28-37 [PMID: 26526122 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2015.182]
- 17 Navaneethan U, Njei B, Lourdusamy V, Konjeti R, Vargo JJ, Parsi MA. Comparative effectiveness of biliary brush cytology and intraductal biopsy for detection of malignant biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 168-176 [PMID: 25440678 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.017]
- 18 de Oliveira PVAG, de Moura DTH, Ribeiro IB, Bazarbashi AN, Franzini TAP, Dos Santos MEL, Bernardo WM, de Moura EGH. Efficacy of digital single-operator cholangioscopy in the visual interpretation of indeterminate biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 3321-3329 [PMID: 32342216 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07583-8]
- 19 Angsuwatcharakon P, Kulpatcharapong S, Moon JH, Ramchandani M, Lau J, Isayama H, Seo DW, Maydeo A, Wang HP, Nakai Y, Ratanachu-Ek T, Bapaye A, Hu B, Devereaux B, Ponnudurai R, Khor C, Kongkam P, Pausawasdi N, Ridtitid W, Piyachaturawat P, Khanh PC, Dy F, Rerknimitr R. Consensus guidelines on the role of cholangioscopy to diagnose indeterminate biliary stricture. HPB (Oxford) 2022; 24: 17-29 [PMID: 34172378 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2021.05.005]
- Stassen PMC, Goodchild G, de Jonge PJF, Erler NS, Anderloni A, Cennamo V, Church NI, Fernandez-Urien Sainz I, Huggett MT, James MW, Joshi D, Kylänpää L, Laleman W, Nayar MK, Oppong KW, Poley JW, Potts JR, Repici A, Udd M, Vila JJ, Wong T, Bruno MJ, Webster GJM; European Cholangioscopy Group. Diagnostic accuracy and interobserver agreement of digital single-operator cholangioscopy for indeterminate biliary strictures. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 94: 1059-1068 [PMID: 34216597 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.06.027]
- Saraiva MM, Ribeiro T, Ferreira JPS, Boas FV, Afonso J, Santos AL, Parente MPL, Jorge RN, Pereira P, Macedo G. 21 Artificial intelligence for automatic diagnosis of biliary stricture malignancy status in single-operator cholangioscopy: a pilot study. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 339-348 [PMID: 34508767 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.08.027]
- 22 Ghandour B, Hsieh H, Akshintala V, Bejjani M, Szvarca D, Tejaswi S, DiMaio C, Trindade A, Manvar A, Itoi T, Slivka A, Goenka M, Moon J, Kushnir V, Sethi A, Bun Teoh A, Yan Tang R, Lau J, Rerknimitr R, Ang T, Maydeo A, Jonica E, Kaffes A, Saxena P, Nguyen N, Khokhar A, D'Souza L, Buscaglia J, Kaul V, Robles-Medranda C, Zulli C, Pons-Beltrán V, Bick B, Sherman S, Muniraj T, Jamidar P, Vedula S, Hager G, Khashab M. S1 Machine Learning for Classification of Indeterminate Biliary Strictures During Cholangioscopy. AJG 2021; 116: S1-S1 [DOI: 10.14309/01.ajg.0000771984.13549.fa
- Ribeiro T, Saraiva MM, Afonso J, Ferreira JPS, Boas FV, Parente MPL, Jorge RN, Pereira P, Macedo G. Automatic 23 Identification of Papillary Projections in Indeterminate Biliary Strictures Using Digital Single-Operator Cholangioscopy. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2021; 12: e00418 [PMID: 34704969 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.00000000000418]
- 24 Schwartz DA, Wiersema MJ. The role of endoscopic ultrasound in hepatobiliary disease. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2002; 4: 72-78 [PMID: 11825544 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-002-0040-0]
- Giljaca V, Gurusamy KS, Takwoingi Y, Higgie D, Poropat G, Štimac D, Davidson BR. Endoscopic ultrasound versus 25 magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography for common bile duct stones. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015; CD011549 [PMID: 25719224 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011549]
- Attasaranya S, Netinasunton N, Jongboonyanuparp T, Sottisuporn J, Witeerungrot T, Pirathvisuth T, Ovartlarnporn B. The 26 Spectrum of Endoscopic Ultrasound Intervention in Biliary Diseases: A Single Center's Experience in 31 Cases. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2012; 2012: 680753 [PMID: 22654900 DOI: 10.1155/2012/680753]
- 27 Canakis A, Baron TH. Relief of biliary obstruction: choosing between endoscopic ultrasound and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. BMJ Open Gastroenterol 2020; 7 [PMID: 32727716 DOI: 10.1136/bmjgast-2020-000428]
- 28 Wani S, Keswani R, Hall M, Han S, Ali MA, Brauer B, Carlin L, Chak A, Collins D, Cote GA, Diehl DL, DiMaio CJ, Dries A, El-Hajj I, Ellert S, Fairley K, Faulx A, Fujii-Lau L, Gaddam S, Gan SI, Gaspar JP, Gautamy C, Gordon S, Harris C, Hyder S, Jones R, Kim S, Komanduri S, Law R, Lee L, Mounzer R, Mullady D, Muthusamy VR, Olyaee M, Pfau P, Saligram S, Piraka C, Rastogi A, Rosenkranz L, Rzouq F, Saxena A, Shah RJ, Simon VC, Small A, Sreenarasimhaiah J, Walker A, Wang AY, Watson RR, Wilson RH, Yachimski P, Yang D, Edmundowicz S, Early DS. A Prospective Multicenter Study Evaluating Learning Curves and Competence in Endoscopic Ultrasound and Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Among Advanced Endoscopy Trainees: The Rapid Assessment of Trainee Endoscopy Skills Study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 15: 1758-1767.e11 [PMID: 28625816 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2017.06.012]
- 29 Yao L, Zhang J, Liu J, Zhu L, Ding X, Chen D, Wu H, Lu Z, Zhou W, Zhang L, Xu B, Hu S, Zheng B, Yang Y, Yu H. A deep learning-based system for bile duct annotation and station recognition in linear endoscopic ultrasound. EBioMedicine 2021; 65: 103238 [PMID: 33639404 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2021.103238]
- Jang SI, Kim YJ, Kim EJ, Kang H, Shon SJ, Seol YJ, Lee DK, Kim KG, Cho JH. Diagnostic performance of endoscopic 30 ultrasound-artificial intelligence using deep learning analysis of gallbladder polypoid lesions. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 36: 3548-3555 [PMID: 34431545 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15673]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 28; 3(3): 16-43





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

G E /

Artificial Intelligence in *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Contents

Bimonthly Volume 3 Number 3 June 28, 2022

MINIREVIEWS

Artificial intelligence in endoscopy: More than what meets the eye in screening colonoscopy and 16 endosonographic evaluation of pancreatic lesions

Rao B H, Trieu JA, Nair P, Gressel G, Venu M, Venu RP

31 Artificial intelligence and machine learning in colorectal cancer

Awidi M, Bagga A



Contents

Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Bimonthly Volume 3 Number 3 June 28, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Mohamed Amine Elghali, PhD, Professor, Surgeon, Department of General Surgery, Farhat Hached University Hospital, Sousse 4000, Tunisia. amine.elghali@gmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (AIGE, Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

AIGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results obtained in the field of artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics, including artificial intelligence in capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The AIGE is now abstracted and indexed in Reference Citation Analysis, China Science and Technology Journal Database.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xnan Cai; Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Editorial Office Director: Jin-Lei Wang.

NAME OF JOURNAL Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN ISSN 7464 (calino)	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
July 28, 2020	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Bimonthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Fatih Altintoprak, Sahin Coban, Krish Ragunath	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/2689-7164/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
June 28, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



E

Artificial Intelligence in *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 28; 3(3): 16-30

DOI: 10.37126/aige.v3.i3.16

ISSN 2689-7164 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Artificial intelligence in endoscopy: More than what meets the eye in screening colonoscopy and endosonographic evaluation of pancreatic lesions

Harshavardhan Rao B, Judy A Trieu, Priya Nair, Gilad Gressel, Mukund Venu, Rama P Venu

Harshavardhan Rao B, Priya Nair, Rama P Venu, Department of Gastroenterology, Amrita Specialty type: Gastroenterology Institute of Medical Sciences, Kochi 682041, Kerala, India and hepatology Judy A Trieu, Mukund Venu, Internal Medicine - Gastroenterology, Loyola University Medical Provenance and peer review: Center, Maywood, IL 60153, United States Invited article; Externally peer reviewed Gilad Gressel, Center for Cyber Security Systems and Networks, Amrita Vishwavidyapeetham, Kollam 690546, Kerala, India Peer-review model: Single blind Corresponding author: Rama P Venu, AGAF, FACG, FACP, FASGE, MD, Emeritus Professor, Peer-review report's scientific Department of Gastroenterology, Amrita Institute of Medical Sciences, Amrita University, quality classification Kochi 682041, India. ramapvenu@yahoo.com Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Abstract Grade D (Fair): 0 Artificial intelligence (AI)-based tools have ushered in a new era of innovation in Grade E (Poor): 0 the field of gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopy. Despite vast improvements in P-Reviewer: Goli A, Iran; Hanada endoscopic techniques and equipment, diagnostic endoscopy remains heavily E, Japan; Tanabe S, Japan operator-dependent, in particular, colonoscopy and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS). Recent reports have shown that as much as 25% of colonic adenomas may be Received: December 30, 2021 missed at colonoscopy. This can result in an increased incidence of interval colon Peer-review started: December 30,

2021 First decision: February 21, 2022 Revised: March 7, 2022 Accepted: May 7, 2022 Article in press: May 7, 2022 Published online: June 28, 2022



cancer. Similarly, EUS has been shown to have high inter-observer variability, overlap in diagnoses with a relatively low specificity for pancreatic lesions. Our understanding of Machine-learning (ML) techniques in AI have evolved over the last decade and its application in AI-based tools for endoscopic detection and diagnosis is being actively investigated at several centers. ML is an aspect of AI that is based on neural networks, and is widely used for image classification, object detection, and semantic segmentation which are key functional aspects of AI-related computer aided diagnostic systems. In this review, current status and limitations of ML, specifically for adenoma detection and endosonographic diagnosis of pancreatic lesions, will be summarized from existing literature. This will help to better understand its role as viewed through the prism of real world application in the field of GI endoscopy.

Key Words: Artificial intelligence; Artificial; Machine; Colonoscopy; Polyp; Endosonography; Pancreas

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The influence of artificial intelligence (AI) based applications in our everyday practice as endoscopists has been steadily increasing. One of the areas where it has shown promise is in image discrimination and diagnosis, which has many applications in endoscopy. The increasing application and rapid advancement of technology in this area necessitates an understanding of the basics and scope of AI in gastroenterology. In this review, a brief technical basis of AI in image discrimination has been described, followed by an update on the role of AI in the prevention of colorectal cancer and the evaluation of specific pancreatic lesions using endoscopic ultrasound.

Citation: Rao B H, Trieu JA, Nair P, Gressel G, Venu M, Venu RP. Artificial intelligence in endoscopy: More than what meets the eye in screening colonoscopy and endosonographic evaluation of pancreatic lesions. Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 3(3): 16-30

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2689-7164/full/v3/i3/16.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.37126/aige.v3.i3.16

INTRODUCTION

Artificial intelligence (AI) has directly impacted the field of endoscopy by nurturing questions directed at the status quo and eventually opened up new paradigms that redefined the boundaries of our abilities as an endoscopist. AI is a broad term that encompasses the development and application of algorithms that can perform tasks that generally necessitate human intelligence^[1]. Machine learning (ML), on the other hand, is a subset of AI which refers to a specific algorithm, capable of analyzing features in a dataset, based on raw data, in order to deliver a classification output[2,3]. One of the areas where ML has shown a lot of promise is in image discrimination and diagnosis, which has many applications in the field of gastro-intestinal (GI) endoscopy. The advent of advanced imaging techniques such as high-definition white light endoscopy (HD-WLE) and pre-processing techniques like optical chromoendoscopy, have paved the way for AI to make a significant impact in diagnostic endoscopy. Currently, AI in GI endoscopy is witnessing a paradigm shift, from mere 'identification' to a more composite and clinically relevant 'interpretation' of the images[4]. This paradigm shift, in combination with rapid improvement in computing power, has enabled ML algorithms to occupy a central role in the world of endoscopy.

Machine learning has already demonstrated remarkable success in several areas of medicine, such as radiology and pathology^[5-9]. More importantly, there has been a deluge of published literature on the utility and potential of ML within the domain of endoscopy in the past decade [10-18]. Deep learning has strengthened the reality that the use of ML in endoscopy is an eventuality that is here to stay [19]. However, we are still in the early stages of understanding its full potential in image differentiation and classification of endoscopic lesions, with many unanswered questions leading to poor acceptance of these technologies.

The relative novelty of ML in the field of endoscopy, coupled with the frequent use of technical terminology around machine learning, has been a major factor that has affected its widespread acceptance among clinicians. Moreover, understanding the progress made in this area and adopting this new tool for clinical practice necessitates a working knowledge of the technical basis and a familiarity of the terminology used. In this review, the common terminology as well as a brief technical basis of image interpretation by AI-based applications will be described. This will be followed by an update on the role of AI in the prevention of colorectal cancer (CRC) and the evaluation of specific pancreatic lesions using EUS.

TECHNICAL BASIS AND COMMON TERMINOLOGY USED

ML in healthcare is a convergence of two diverse and complex areas, namely data science engineering and medicine, each with its unique expertise and jargon, which often results in a relationship that is fraught with misinterpretation and ambiguity. This fosters a disconnect that can be one of the major barriers of progress in this field. In this section, we define the relevant terminology and, in the process, also briefly describe the technical basis of the use of ML in endoscopy.

AI and ML

'Artificial intelligence' is a popular term that is commonly used interchangeably with 'machine



learning'. In essence however, AI encompasses a broader field that includes path finding, logic representation and reasoning[4]. While ML is used to accomplish specific tasks, AI attempts to provide a more generic path for autonomous learning. The field of ML involves the use of existing data to build mathematical models that can predict expected outcomes on new data. There are two broad subtypes of ML models, namely, supervised and unsupervised learning. Supervised learning is achieved on a model with labelled data points (e.g.: Benign vs malignant), following which, the algorithm attempts to predict the labels upon a test set of unseen datapoints. On the other hand, unsupervised learning is used only to find the underlying structure, or a pattern within an unlabelled dataset; in other words, there is access to data but the outcome is not labelled (malignant or benign). Common examples of ML algorithms include deep neural networks (deep learning), support vector machines (SVM), gradient boosted trees and K-nearest neighbours.

Feature extraction

Before the generation of a predictive model, the data needs to be transformed into a numerical representation that can be fed to the ML algorithms. This process is called feature extraction and generally requires the input of medical experts in the field. Alternatively, modern ML techniques have automated this process and enabled extraction of features automatically from vision, language and sound datasets.

Deep learning

Deep learning (DL) is a type of ML algorithm originally known as Artificial Neural Networks (ANN's). ANN's are loosely inspired by the biological process found in a brain. They are comprised of mathematical neurons which "fire" if they are activated, and each neuron is connected to other neurons with "weights". This connection of neurons and weights makes up what is known as "layers" in the neural network. Deep learning is when you have many layers (10's to 100's) connected, with millions of neurons and weights all interconnected. Deep learning models are very promising because they achieve extremely high rates of success in the fields of computer vision, natural language processing, machine translation, and speech recognition. This success is possible because of the enormous amount of data available, modern computing architectures and improved optimization algorithms. The attractiveness of deep learning is that it requires little expert domain knowledge in the form of feature extraction. The algorithm learns directly from the raw data (pixels, sound waves, text) and will automatically learn the correct "weights" which produce the most accurate results.

It has been shown that the lower layers of a deep learning model learn more abstract concepts such as "edges, shapes, lines" and the higher layers of the network learn more specific representations such as "nose, hair, eyes".

Computer aided detection and computer aided diagnosis

ML algorithms that are applied to assist in the *interpretation* of medical images/videos are referred to as computer-aided detection (CADe) and computer-aided diagnosis (CADx). Distinction between CADe and CADx algorithms is important as the former is mainly used to 'detect' pathology, while the latter is able to 'classify' the pathology. For example, CADe will be used to identify a colonic polyp in a study, while CADx will enable characterization of the polyp as adenomatous or non-adenomatous. This has profound implications in the management of patients undergoing colonoscopy. Therefore, it necessitates a high degree of accuracy, reliability and external validity. Apart from this, ML algorithms can also be applied to guide interventions and is usually referred to as 'image-guided interventions'; like the use of ML to guide the necessity and site of biopsy using EUS imaging.

ROLE OF AI IN SCREENING COLONOSCOPY FOR CRC

CRC is a leading cause of death with a rising incidence especially in younger age-groups, both in western countries as well as many Asian countries in the recent past[20,21]. Most CRC develops from pre-existing adenomas which are pre-cancerous lesions[22]. Resection of adenomas during a screening colonoscopy has been shown to be instrumental in lowering the risk of CRC[23]. Thus, adenoma detection rate (ADR) in particular, apart from withdrawal time, clean colon and caecal intubation rate, is considered to be a vital quality indicator of CRC screening programs. For every 1% increase in adenoma detection rate, there is an associated 3% decrease in interval incidence of colon cancer[23]. Non-visualization is a major factor that can lower ADR in most cases. This can mainly be attributed to polyps hidden in poorly accessible areas like the left colon, or behind mucosal folds. Besides hidden polyps, those that are technically in the visual field may still be missed if they are subtle, diminutive, transiently visible, partially obscured by debris, or seen on the edge of the screen[24]. High quality bowel preparation, strict adherence to globally accepted standards for withdrawal time, meticulous mucosal inspection techniques and the use of endoscopes with wider viewing angles can, to a certain extent, address these issues [25]. However, even with the currently performed, careful colonoscopy, rates of missed adenomas can be as high as 26% for adenomatous polyps less than 5 mm in size[26]. Even in the case of advanced adenomas, adenoma missed rates (AMR) has been reported to be as high as 5.4% [27].



An intutitive approach to this problem would be to employ measures that can supplement our capacity for visualisation. To that end, recent studies using full-spectrum colonoscopy (FUSE), which provides 330 angle of view, have been described to access previously hidden areas during a colonoscopy. However, results have been sub-optimal with a persistent AMR ranging between 7% to 20.5% [28,29]. Another option explored was the use of second observers (nurse observers/trainees). However, even this approach was not effective in bridging the gap and reducing AMR during screening colonoscopy [30-32]. This indicates that extending the field of vision or supplementing the limits of visualization with additional human eyes, may not fully overcome the inherent deficiencies of human attention and visualization, especially in the context of subtle colonic lesions.

In this context, the recent innovation of AI plays a pivotal role in CADe and CADx systems for polyp detection and characterization respectively. They have been pegged as a potentially disruptive technology that can herald a new era in CRC prevention strategies. The success and practical utility of these systems hinges on a low false positive rate and low latency time defined as the time from the first appearance of the polyp to detection in real time[33]. In other words, these systems have to show high accuracy, fidelity, consistency and enable real-time detection (low latency time) of polyps that are otherwise missed[34]. In this section, we will summarise the current status of ML systems in this area and discuss the future of this technology in the CRC prevention programs.

Evolution of AI in polyp detection

Initial application of AI in gastroenterology was limited to 'edge detection' by identifying sharp changes in image brightness and 'region growing' by a group of pixels of similar properties. This was essentially useful in lesions when edges were undetectable in standard endoscopic images[35]. The first polyp detection software CoLD (colorectal lesions detector), was developed in 2003 with an accuracy of 93% [36]. With the advancement of endoscopic imaging quality, subsequent DNN systems could make use of additional features like color, temporal factors and texture of the polyps with a high level of precision [37]. Subsequently, novel deep learning techniques were applied that could take advantage of image processing and vast datasets, to enable complex functions like polyp classification leading to a shift in our approach. Since, then, multiple systems have been developed that have shown improved results and accuracy[16,17,38,39]. Moreover, robust image databases and the use of video-based algorithms have provided an effective training as well as testing platform. This has led to an array of CADe and CADx systems that have become commercially available in the last 5 years[16,38,40].

Real time use of CADe systems for polyp detection

CADe systems have been well-validated in real-time colonoscopic examinations. They have demonstrated high accuracy for polyp detection, especially for polyps less than 5mm and those between 5-9 mm. These systems have enabled the identification of lesions that are subtle, obscured by debris, poorly visualised due to specular reflections or lesions at the edge of the screen[41]. Different CADe techniques have demonstrated promising results in polyp detection, especially when combining different DL methodologies. Not surprisingly, larger datasets appear to improve overall measures of performance^[17]. Among these, a CADe system developed by Wang *et al*^[34] was the first one to be validated in a large multi-centric trial. The system was developed on a large dataset of over 1200 patients and was independently validated on two separate datasets, including over 27000 images and nearly 200 colonoscopy videos, generating 100% specificity and a latency of 76.8 ms. Patients were then randomized to undergo routine diagnostic colonoscopy (n = 536) or real-time CADe assisted colonoscopy (n = 522). The CADe system significantly increased ADR (29.1% vs 20.3%; P < 0.001), mean number of adenomas per patient (0.53 vs 0.31; P < 0.001), and overall polyp detection rate (45% vs 29%, P < 0.001). Not only did the CADe system increase polyp and adenoma detection rates, it identified significantly more flat and sessile polyps, as well as diminutive polyps. There were however, a few false positives in this study (0.075 per colonoscopy) which were attributed to air bubbles, mucosal inflammation and retained fecal matter. The same study group then performed another study of their CADe system to assess its efficacy in reducing AMR among patients undergoing screening colonoscopy. In this study tandem colonoscopies were performed for each participant by the same blinded endoscopist, wherein, patients were randomly assigned to groups that received either CADe assisted colonoscopy or routine colonoscopy first, followed immediately by the other procedure. They found that AMR was significantly lower with CADe assisted colonoscopy (13.89%) than with routine colonoscopy (40%)[24].

Real-time CADe during screening colonoscopy, tested on several hours of colonoscopy videos, were also found to have a high accuracy of almost 97% [15,38]. In a study by authors Urban *et al*[15], deep neural networks (DNN) to detect polyps was developed using a diverse and representative set of 8641 hand labeled images from screening colonoscopies collected from over 2000 patients. This was tested on 20 colonoscopy videos. Gold standards were developed with the help of experts who were asked to identify all polyps in de-identified videos. They found that their CADe system had an accuracy of 96.5% and can detect and localize polyps well within real-time constraints. In a recent publication, Repici *et al* [42] evaluated the AI system developed by Medtronic based on a convolutional neural network, called GI-Genius[™] (Figure 1). In this randomized, controlled study, GI-Genius[™] detected significantly more adenomas with an adenoma detection rate of 54.8%, irrespective of withdrawal time[31] (Figure 2). Adenomas detected per colonoscopy were also higher in the GI-Genius[™] group (mean 1.07 ± 1.54) than



Rao B H et al. AI in screening colonoscopy and endosonography



Figure 1 Gastrointestinal GeniusTM Intelligent endoscopy module by Medtronic. ©2020 Medtronic. All rights reserved. Used with the permission of Medtronic



Figure 2 The green boxes indicate examples of challenging polyps detected by Gastrointestinal Genius™ Intelligent endoscopy module by Medtronic, including diminutive polyps, flat polyps, or polyps obscured by light reflection. ©2020 Medtronic. All rights reserved. Used with the permission of Medtronic.

> in the control group (mean 0.71 ± 1.20) (incidence rate ratio 1.46; 95% CI, 1.15-1.86). This improved ADR was mainly seen in polyps < 5 mm and polyps with 5-9 mm diameter. These findings indicate that CADe systems are clearly an effective strategy to increase ADR and could prove to be indispensable in the future^[42]. The imperative question however, is not whether it can merely 'detect' what was missed by the human eye, but whether it can provide additional information by identifying patterns that are otherwise invisible to the human eye?

The leap from polyp detection to histological characterization

The leap from merely detecting a polyp to accurate histological characterization has opened up a new paradigm of screening colonoscopy for CRC prevention. Two alternate strategies have been proposed for the management of diminutive polyps that may have far-reaching consequences in clinical practice and healthcare economics. These two approaches are 'Resect and discard' and 'leave-in-situ' strategies [43,44]. The advanced imaging capabilities achieved through CADx make the above choices a welcome reality. Thus, when an adenomatous dimunitive polyp is diagnosed by a CADx system, 'resect and discard' approach can be safely undertaken. At the same time, a non-neoplastic diminutive polyp found on colonoscopy can be safely managed with 'leave-in-situ strategy. These alternate strategies have important advantages like cost reduction, avoiding adverse events related to polypectomy with its resultant shorter procedure time[45]. Both these strategies are highly dependent on advanced imaging systems that provides a precise, real-time identification of the polyp. However, both strategies have not found good penetration outside of expert centres as current imaging systems do not meet the appropriate thresholds for accuracy[44,46]. CADx systems could be the answer in these situations by

improving the diagnostic accuracy of existing imaging systems^[47].

Initial experience with CADx systems showed that they were able to discriminate adenomatous from hyperplastic polyps when using magnification chromoendoscopy or magnification narrow-band imaging (NBI)[18,48,49]. However, these used traditional AI techniques which limited its real-time application as it required manual segmentation of polyp margins and captured images that required magnification technologies that were not widely available. With the development of DNN techniques, newer CADx systems addressed these issues and have shown a lot of promise in preliminary real-time polyp classification. In a prospective single-operator trial of 41 patients, diagnostic accuracy of 93.2% was shown for a real-time CADx system on 118 colorectal lesions evaluated with magnifying NBI before resection. Among the subset of patients with diminutive polyps, exceeding the Preservation and Incorporation of Valuable Endoscopic Innovations (PIVI) initiative threshold of \geq 90% for the "resect and discard" strategy, 92.7% showed concordance between the CADx diagnosis and the pathological findings[50]. This highlights the massive impact that CADx systems can potentially have in reducing costs associated with CRC screening programs.

Advanced imaging techniques such as NBI have come into routine use and supplemented our ability to better characterize colonic polyps. Moreover, emerging techniques of incorporating NBI images, with and without magnification, to create datasets for CADx systems, especially with larger image and video banks, have yielded highly sensitive systems with high negative predictive values [16,48,51]. The level of performance of these CADx systems in conjunction with NBI imaging have been shown to meet the minimum threshold for a 'diagnose and leave-in-situ' strategy (90% NPV) as proposed by the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy PIVI initiative[43]. In a very interesting study by Jin et al[14], CADx improved the overall accuracy of optical polyp diagnosis from 82.5% to 88.5% (P < 0.05). In particular, CADx assistance was most beneficial to novices with limited training in using enhanced imaging techniques for polyp characterization, where accuracy jumped from 73.8% to 85.6% which was comparable to the endoscopy experts. This finding has significant implications on the feasibility of implementation of CADx systems in routine practice.

Endocytoscopy

Endocytoscopy is another evolving technology that involves ultramagnification that can detect microscopic changes at the level of the nuclei (abnormal spindle shaped nucleus, loss of polarity)[52]. It is conceivable that innovation in endoscytoscopy with CADx systems may one day, replace conventional histopathological examination through tissue acquisition, fixation, staining and microscopic examination. In a study of 791 consecutive patients who underwent colonoscopy with endocytoscopes, CADx was able to characterize diminutive rectosigmoid polyps in real time with an accuracy of 94% and an NPV of 96%, which supports the use of "diagnose and leave in situ strategy" for nonneoplastic polyps[11].

Limitations of AI in screening colonoscopy

Although automatic polyp detection has shown promising results, it is yet to live up to expectations. A number of factors can affect the performance of AI-based systems including camera motion, strong light reflection, poor focus, polyp morphology, presence of bubbles and retained fecal material. When it comes to CADx systems, accuracy of tissue characterisation can be affected by inadequate staining and surface cleaning and inability to obtain a cross sectional view[53]. Nevertheless, the advent of AI system through improved detection and histological characterisation could lead to increased ADR and reduce missed adenomas, leading to lowered incidence of interval CRC.

Future of AI in screening colonoscopy

CADx systems, once validated in real-time use for polyp characterization, could enable the implementation of 'Resect and discard' and 'leave-in-situ' startegies. These strategies have been shown to reduce the cost of care dramatically. In a study by Mori *et al*[54], the use of CADx system for polyp characterisation in order to implement 'leave in situ' strategy resulted in a significant cost saving of 10.9%. In addition, these strategies could potentially reduce procedure time and reduce adverse events related to unnecessary polypectomies.

Recent findings have shown promising results with the use of video analysis and its potential advantages. Video-based algorithms have several advantages over image-based algorithms. Since a video is basically a series of images over time, it provides vital spatiotemporal information as in real life, that is not available in still images. When such spatiotemporal information is combined with CAD system, its performance can be significantly improved. This is especially true for colonic polyps since there is marked difference between the polyp and the surrounding mucosa which is easily picked up on a video analysis[55]. However, video-based algorithms need further validation in controlled settings.

Another aspect where AI could potentially improve colonoscopy performance, in general and screening colonoscopy in particular, is its role in quality control and monitoring[56,57]. These algorithms can potentially monitor endoscopic quality, by which it can indicate colonic surface missed during withdrawal, need for a slower speed of withdrawal, areas of poor bowel preparation necessitating adequate cleansing before moving on. Although this area has not been investigated



thoroughly, an argument can be made that this might have an equal, if not bigger, impact on clinical outcomes of CRC screening programs than a specific lesion detection tool for a specific pathology.

Several questions remain to be answered in order to fine-tune the role of AI in polyp detection. However, with the advent of advanced systems that combine multiple functions, the time seems appropriate to embrace this technology and troubleshoot issues along the way, rather than delay the adoption of AI in our daily practice in the hope of achieving perfection.

ROLE OF AI IN THE EVALUATION OF PANCREATIC DUCTAL ADENOCARCINOMA USING EUS

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) has a dismal prognosis with a five-year survival rate of approximately 6%[58]. PDAC is also associated with significant morbidity and accounts for 3.9% Disability Adjusted Life Years(DALY) related to cancers. Moreover, future estimates indicate that the PDAC burden is likely to double within the next four decades[59]. The incidence of PDAC in the United States is increasing by 0.5% to 1.0% per year, and is expected to be the second-leading cause of cancer-related mortality by 2030[60].

Most patients with PDAC are unresectable at the time of diagnosis owing to locally advanced (30%-35%) or metastatic disease (50%-55%) at presentation[60]. Surgical resection is possible only in around 20% of patients[61]. Despite curative resection, most of these patients will eventually have a recurrence, with a 5 year survival of around 25%[62]. However, cancers < 1 cm in size at the time of diagnosis, have been shown to have an excellent response following resection with a survival rate as high as 84.4%[63]. This highlights the paramount importance of screening and early detection for PDAC. Unfortunately, well-defined pre-malignant conditions and proper guidelines are lacking for pancreatic cancer, as compared to CRC. Moreover, current modalities of screening are inadequate and merit further evaluation before recommending routine clinical use.

Diagnosis of PDAC relies on accurate identification of the tumor by various imaging modalities, followed by a reliable method of tissue acquisition to confirm the histological characteristics of malignancy. Currently available modalities for imaging include transabdominal ultrasonography, computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging, EUS, and endoscopic retrograde cholan-giopancreatography. Of these imaging modalities, EUS enables real-time observation of the pancreas with high spatial resolution, and the sensitivity of detection of PDAC using EUS has been reported to be as high as 94% [64]. Numerous studies indicate that EUS is a highly sensitive modality for the detection of pancreatic tumours and its application is especially useful for lesions less than 2 cm in size which may be missed on contrast enhanced CT studies [65]. Although the sensitivity for tumour detection is high, it is also important to note that it has a very high negative predictive value (NPV) in the background of a normal pancreas [66].

The major drawback of EUS is the fact that it is highly operator dependent and the learning curve to perfect the techniques of EUS imaging can be quite long. The American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy recommends that a trainee should undergo at least two years of standard GI fellowship followed by one year of pancreatic EUS training prior to independently performing EUS[67]. ASGE also recommends that an endosonographer should perform a minimum of 150 supervised EUS procedures, including 75 pancreaticobiliary cases and 50 EUS-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) procedures, to achieve competence in this area. In addition, specialised EUS training centres are usually inaccessible hampering the widespread application of standardised protocols for EUS screening of the pancreas[68].

Another major challenge that is faced by endosonographers is inability to correctly identify PDAC in patients with chronic pancreatitis (CP). Several studies have shown that the diagnostic yield of EUS and EUS-guided fine needle aspiration (FNA) are markedly decreased in the presence of CP[69,70]. This can be attributed to the fact that neoplastic lesions and inflammatory masses usually have a similar sono-morphology with very subtle differentiating characteristics. Studies by Fritscher-Ravens *et al*[71] and Varadarajulu *et al*[70] found EUS sensitivity to range from 54% to 73.4% respectively, in patients with CP[70,71].

AI could potentially address both these issues. In this section, a brief account of the progress made by AI-based CAD systems in image differentiation among patients with chronic pancreatitis will be presented; followed by the recent developments in the field of AI assisted EUS training systems.

Evolution of AI in endosonography

Similar to screening colonoscopy, AI is being actively investigated in the early diagnosis of PDAC. However, its application in this area is still in its infancy with no commercially available CAD systems yet. Initial reports focus on integrating AI with EUS imaging to identify PDAC in the background of CP. Several sonographic features of CP such as calcification and the presence of pseudotumors with intense desmoplasia pose significant challenges to making an accurate diagnosis of PDAC in these patients[72]. The first report of the use of an AI based system for the diagnosis of PDAC was by Norton *et al*[73] in 2001. In this study, 35 patients were included, of which 21 patients were histologically proven to have PDAC, while 14 patients had focal CP. Representative images with the region of interest were fed into a



CAD system which was then trained to identify subtle differences in the gray scale and overall brightness within the images. These features were then assessed to differentiate between PDAC and focal CP. This early CAD system was found to have an overall diagnostic sensitivity of nearly 89%. In an effort to reduce the chances of missed malignancy, the authors found that even when the sensitivity for malignancy was set to 100%, the overall diagnostic accuracy was still around 80%. This was remarkably close to the 85% accuracy that was observed among blinded, trained endosonographers[73]. Although the technology used in this study was primitive to say the least, it was the first study that demonstrated the feasibility of integrating AI into diagnostic studies using EUS, and formed the foundation to the studies that followed. Since then, many attempts at applying conventional CAD using ANNs or SVMs have been tested, both with traditional grayscale texture features on B-mode imaging as well as on elastography images. The Area under Receiver operating characteristic curve (AUROC) in these studies ranged from 0.8 to 0.94[74-78]. Though these studies showed promising results, the accuracy in the background of CP was still far from ideal.

One of the promises of AI in the field of endoscopy, is the ability of the machine to make a diagnosis in real time imaging and assist the endoscopist in planning the next step in the management of the patient during the procedure itself. However, the multiple intricate post-processing steps that were needed in the studies that assessed the role of CAD system in EUS precluded their use during real time imaging. This was one of the main reasons for the technology remaining dormant for years after the initial proof of concept in 2001. However, encouraged by the benefits of CADe and CADx systems in screening colonoscopy, there has been renewed interest, in recent years, on the application of AI systems in EUS. A sudden surge of publications that have employed novel CAD systems for pancreatic lesions combining EUS elastography and contrast enhanced EUS studies has opened up new avenues for the role of AI based technology in this area.

Al and EUS elastography

EUS elastography (EUS-E) can transform the tissue properties based on elastic coefficients, into visible images composed of color pixels. This can provide vital information regarding the pathological state of the tissue under study and has been shown to be useful in the evaluation of pancreatic lesions. In a seminal study by Săftoiu *et al*[79] real-time EUS-E avoided motion artifacts and color perception errors that arose from individual selection, manipulation bias and static image analysis. Following this, a large multicentric trial was conducted in Europe in which, 744 EUS-E images from 258 patients with pancreatic lesions were studied. A detailed analysis of the color hue histogram data from the dynamic sequence of EUS-E was performed using a novel neural network, in order to distinguish benign from malignant patterns. An overall sensitivity of 87.6%, specificity of 82.9%, and positive predictive value (PPV) of 96.3% indicated that the combination of EUS-E with AI based software, could be beneficial in the real-time evaluation of pancreatic lesions[80].

Role of AI in contrast EUS and fine needle biopsy

EUS guided fine needle biopsy (EUS-FNB) has enabled reliable tissue acquisition and accurate histological diagnosis in patients with PDAC. In fact, it is considered to be the cornerstone of management of pancreatic lesions < 3 cms[81]. Multiple studies have documented a high diagnostic accuracy of EUS-FNB for PDAC with a pooled sensitivity of 87% and specificity of 96%[82]. However, these results have been negatively impacted by the presence of chronic pancreatitis. Intense desmoplasia, fibrosis and calcifications seen among patients with CP can decrease diagnostic yield of EUS-FNB because of the higher tissue impedance, poor visibility and inaccessibility of the lesion due to various factors[69,83]. Moreover, Rapid On site examination of the cytology obtained from EUS-FNA which has been shown to be a major factor that impacts diagnostic yield, is not feasible in many centers [84]. ML based algorithms have shown promise in this area by augmenting visual inspection of the histopathology slides. In a study by Inoue *et al*[85], an ML-based automated visual inspection system could reliably highlight areas of abnormal cellularity on the stained smears obtained after an EUS-FNB from solid pancreatic lesions.

Contrast harmonic EUS (C-EUS) uses the enhancement properties of the solid lesions and categorizes them into different patterns[86]. Multiple studies have shown C-EUS to have a pooled sensitivity of around 93% and specificity ranging between 80%-89% for pancreatic lesions[87-89]. Its ability to highlight areas of increased vascularity and to outline areas of reduced vascularity due to necrosis and fibrosis have been used during EUS-FNA, to increase the diagnostic yield[90-94].

In an elegant study by Saftiou and colleagues, a time intensity curve was made for patients with pancreatic lesions, using dynamic C-EUS examinations. Using a set of 7 features that were extracted from the data using a convolutional neural networks (CNN), sensitivity, specificity, NPV and PPV were 94.6%, 94.4%, 89.4% and 97.2%, respectively, was reported[95]. Since then, multiple studies are underway that highlight a significant ancillary role played by AI-based systems in improving the diagnostic yield of EUS-FNB with C-EUS.

Future of AI in the field of endosonography

The immediate clinical application of the results of studies using AI based systems in the field of



endosonography are unfortunately limited, to say the least. This is in part due to the necessity of preanalysis image preparation and post-processing steps that preclude real-time application[96].

A major factor in the development of machine learning models for EUS is the sheer volume of labelled images required to improve accuracy. ImageNet is one of the most popular datasets used in machine learning models. This dataset contains as many as 14 million labelled images, which is used by a majority of image recognition software. This essentially means that it takes millions of labelled images to train a machine to accurately interpret an image or video. To add to the problem, the concept of, "Garbage in and garbage out", is another cause for concern. This means that if we feed the machine poor quality/poorly labelled images, the output will be inaccurate. So, apart from the quantity of labelled images, quality is equally, if not more important.

With regard to EUS, trained endosonographers are not widely available. The time and resources required to have trained endosonographers read, label and edit an adequate number of high quality videos is impractical to implement. This is why, there has been a recent change in the paradigm of ML in EUS. Instead of depending on endosonographers alone to edit videos, investigators have begun training the machine to detect stations which can result in shortened videos focussed on the regions of interest. This would significantly reduce the time and resources required to create a high quality dataset of EUS images.

In a study by Zhang and colleagues, a novel CNN was evaluated for the accurate recognition of the EUS station as well as segment the pancreas for more detailed evaluation. Compared with EUS experts, the models achieved 90.0% accuracy in classification, which is comparable with that of experts[97]. In 2019, Kuwahara *et al*[98] evaluated the use of DL based CAD with CNN to achieve two objectives – accurately determine the station of the EUS probe as well as differentiate between malignant *vs* benign intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN) of the pancreas. The area under ROC curve for CAD systems to diagnose malignant IPMNs was found to be was as high as 0.98 (P < 0.001). The sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy was found to be 95.7%, 92.6%, and 94.0%, respectively; which was significantly higher as compared to expert endoscopists in the study.

In addition to accurate classification of lesions, AI based systems could potentially be beneficial by supplementing EUS training programs. This can eventually result in a uniform, high quality EUS examinations which are more amenable to the application of CAD systems that can identify and diagnose pancreatic lesions in real-time. In the study by Zhang *et al*[97], the developed CAD system was subsequently validated on trainees, where they found that diagnostic accuracy improved from 67.2% to a significant 78.4% for the evaluation of solid pancreatic lesions.

In the most recent study by Tonozuka *et al*[99], a complex CNN based DL method was employed for the detection of PDAC. They found improved performance of this automated system with AUROC of 0.924 and 0.940 in the validation and test setting, respectively. However, there have been very few head-to-head comparison studies that have compared the efficacy of CADe systems for the diagnosis of PDAC and its role in image differentiation merits further clarity.

There are several potential benefits likely to arise from the use of AI based CAD systems in the field of EUS. Firstly, AI can augment EUS expertise especially by shortening the learning curve. Although, there is very little data to support this statement, initial results are extremely encouraging and it would be reasonable to surmise a significant role played by AI-based automated systems in EUS training programs. Secondly, the recent innovations using CNN based DL algorithms have the potential to significantly augment the diagnostic accuracy of EUS and could, conceivably overcome the inherent deficiencies of human error, visualisation, inattention and fatigue. Finally, our rudimentary foray into this area, coupled with the encouraging results seen in the case of endocytoscopy-based CADx systems for colonic polyps; could pave the way for optical diagnosis of pancreatic lesions in the future. This could theoretically, expand the role of EUS in the context of solid pancreatic lesions, by enabling the accurate diagnosis of lesions which are poorly accessible, failed EUS-FNA (high tissue impedance, intervening vessels) or poor visualisation due to calcifications and fibrosis secondary to CP.

However, the current systems possess major drawbacks that hamper the uniform application of AIbased CAD systems for EUS in clinical practice. One of the major drawbacks is the "black box phenomenon" where the basis of a decision taken by the machine is not clearly understood by the programmers and developers. This makes it difficult to course-correct the system in case of sub-optimal accuracy. Another important drawback is the fact that real-time video and the tactile understanding of the location of the scope, plays a major role in decisions with regard to EUS-FNA. These data inputs are currently not factored into the DL algorithms and could significantly hamper its clinical applicability.

CONCLUSION

The tremendous progress witnessed in the field of artificial intelligence and machine learning has enabled the development of novel and innovative algorithms that can perform specific functions in the field of endoscopy. Although AI based systems have shown immense promise in the prevention of CRC by detecting and characterising colonic polyps, the systematic incorporation of these systems in our everyday practice is still lacking. While it is intuitive to engage our efforts on the implementation of



these systems in our endoscopy practice, there needs to be a clear agreement and consensus as to the specific gaps that can be addressed by AI based systems. This could improve efficiency of implementation and efficacy, thereby enabling the translation from mere 'promise' to measurable 'impact' on global screening programs. There are encouraging steps taken in that regard, where novel approaches like 'Leave-in-situ' and 'Resect and Discard', can potentially change the landscape of CRC screening programs. Validated and reliable CADx systems can enable the adoption of these strategies. The most critical and exciting aspect is the potential to implement these strategies at the community level in emerging economies like India, where CRC prevalence have shown alarming upward trends in the past decade, owing to a higher prevalence of metabolic risk factors and changing patterns of diet and lifestyle practices. These strategies can reduce the cost of screening programs significantly by obviating the need for histopathological evaluation of small diminutive polyps. In addition, the reduced requirement of specialised man-power, logistical issues and equipment installation at primary care centres in the community can make CRC screening programs economically viable and a welcome addition to global efforts to reduce the burden of CRC.

AI in the field of EUS, however, is still in its infancy. Given the present lacunae in the diagnosis of early PDAC, there is significant scope for the application of AI-based CADe and CADx systems, which can augment our capabilities to manage patients with solid pancreatic lesions with/without CP in the future. However, there is an acute need to re-examine the available approaches to development of CADe and CADx systems in this area. The specific functions and questions that need the assistance of AI based systems needs to be clarified by expert consensus before we embark further on the development of newer systems.

In conclusion, there is an urgent need, now more than ever before, for future collaborative projects with the ever-expanding world of data science and artificial intelligence, which could pave the way for a brave new world, of man and machine, acting in concert to bring about the technological age of modern medicine.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Rao B H, Trieu JA, and Nair P performed the majority of the writing, prepared the figures and tables; Gressel G provided valuable inputs in the technical aspects of Artificial intelligence and data science; Venu M and Venu RP designed the outline and coordinated the writing of the paper.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: India

ORCID number: Harshavardhan Rao B 0000-0002-6472-4396; Judy A Trieu 0000-0001-6877-2291; Priya Nair 0000-0002-9889-2275; Gilad Gressel 0000-0002-6631-7858; Mukund Venu 0000-0001-9589-4278; Rama P Venu 0000-0003-2251-3942.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- Tang A, Tam R, Cadrin-Chênevert A, Guest W, Chong J, Barfett J, Chepelev L, Cairns R, Mitchell JR, Cicero MD, 1 Poudrette MG, Jaremko JL, Reinhold C, Gallix B, Gray B, Geis R; Canadian Association of Radiologists (CAR) Artificial Intelligence Working Group. Canadian Association of Radiologists White Paper on Artificial Intelligence in Radiology. Can Assoc Radiol J 2018; 69: 120-135 [PMID: 29655580 DOI: 10.1016/j.carj.2018.02.002]
- 2 LeCun Y, Bengio Y, Hinton G. Deep learning. *Nature* 2015; **521**: 436-444 [PMID: 26017442 DOI: 10.1038/nature14539]
- 3 Obermeyer Z, Emanuel EJ. Predicting the Future - Big Data, Machine Learning, and Clinical Medicine. N Engl J Med 2016; 375: 1216-1219 [PMID: 27682033 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMp1606181]
- van der Sommen F, de Groof J, Struyvenberg M, van der Putten J, Boers T, Fockens K, Schoon EJ, Curvers W, de With P, Mori Y, Byrne M, Bergman JJGHM. Machine learning in GI endoscopy: practical guidance in how to interpret a novel field. Gut 2020; 69: 2035-2045 [PMID: 32393540 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-320466]
- Ghafoorian M, Karssemeijer N, Heskes T, van Uden IWM, Sanchez CI, Litjens G, de Leeuw FE, van Ginneken B, Marchiori E, Platel B. Location Sensitive Deep Convolutional Neural Networks for Segmentation of White Matter Hyperintensities. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 5110 [PMID: 28698556 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-017-05300-5]



- 6 Ciompi F, Chung K, van Riel SJ, Setio AAA, Gerke PK, Jacobs C, Scholten ET, Schaefer-Prokop C, Wille MMW, Marchianò A, Pastorino U, Prokop M, van Ginneken B. Towards automatic pulmonary nodule management in lung cancer screening with deep learning. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 46479 [PMID: 28422152 DOI: 10.1038/srep46479]
- 7 Lakhani P, Sundaram B. Deep Learning at Chest Radiography: Automated Classification of Pulmonary Tuberculosis by Using Convolutional Neural Networks. Radiology 2017; 284: 574-582 [PMID: 28436741 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2017162326
- Kooi T, Litjens G, van Ginneken B, Gubern-Mérida A, Sánchez CI, Mann R, den Heeten A, Karssemeijer N. Large scale 8 deep learning for computer aided detection of mammographic lesions. Med Image Anal 2017; 35: 303-312 [PMID: 27497072 DOI: 10.1016/j.media.2016.07.007]
- Ehteshami Bejnordi B, Veta M, Johannes van Diest P, van Ginneken B, Karssemeijer N, Litjens G, van der Laak JAWM; the CAMELYON16 Consortium, Hermsen M, Manson QF, Balkenhol M, Geessink O, Stathonikos N, van Dijk MC, Bult P, Beca F, Beck AH, Wang D, Khosla A, Gargeya R, Irshad H, Zhong A, Dou Q, Li Q, Chen H, Lin HJ, Heng PA, Haß C, Bruni E, Wong Q, Halici U, Öner MÜ, Cetin-Atalay R, Berseth M, Khvatkov V, Vylegzhanin A, Kraus O, Shaban M, Rajpoot N, Awan R, Sirinukunwattana K, Qaiser T, Tsang YW, Tellez D, Annuscheit J, Hufnagl P, Valkonen M, Kartasalo K, Latonen L, Ruusuvuori P, Liimatainen K, Albarqouni S, Mungal B, George A, Demirci S, Navab N, Watanabe S, Seno S, Takenaka Y, Matsuda H, Ahmady Phoulady H, Kovalev V, Kalinovsky A, Liauchuk V, Bueno G, Fernandez-Carrobles MM, Serrano I, Deniz O, Racoceanu D, Venâncio R. Diagnostic Assessment of Deep Learning Algorithms for Detection of Lymph Node Metastases in Women With Breast Cancer. JAMA 2017; 318: 2199-2210 [PMID: 29234806 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2017.14585]
- 10 de Groof J, van der Sommen F, van der Putten J, Struyvenberg MR, Zinger S, Curvers WL, Pech O, Meining A, Neuhaus H, Bisschops R, Schoon EJ, de With PH, Bergman JJ. The Argos project: The development of a computer-aided detection system to improve detection of Barrett's neoplasia on white light endoscopy. United European Gastroenterol J 2019; 7: 538-547 [PMID: 31065371 DOI: 10.1177/2050640619837443]
- Mori Y, Kudo SE, Misawa M, Mori K. Simultaneous detection and characterization of diminutive polyps with the use of 11 artificial intelligence during colonoscopy. VideoGIE 2019; 4: 7-10 [PMID: 30623149 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2018.10.006]
- Maeda Y, Kudo SE, Mori Y, Misawa M, Ogata N, Sasanuma S, Wakamura K, Oda M, Mori K, Ohtsuka K. Fully 12 automated diagnostic system with artificial intelligence using endocytoscopy to identify the presence of histologic inflammation associated with ulcerative colitis (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 89: 408-415 [PMID: 30268542 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.09.024]
- 13 Min M, Su S, He W, Bi Y, Ma Z, Liu Y. Computer-aided diagnosis of colorectal polyps using linked color imaging colonoscopy to predict histology. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 2881 [PMID: 30814661 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-39416-7]
- Jin EH, Lee D, Bae JH, Kang HY, Kwak MS, Seo JY, Yang JI, Yang SY, Lim SH, Yim JY, Lim JH, Chung GE, Chung 14 SJ, Choi JM, Han YM, Kang SJ, Lee J, Chan Kim H, Kim JS. Improved Accuracy in Optical Diagnosis of Colorectal Polyps Using Convolutional Neural Networks with Visual Explanations. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 2169-2179.e8 [PMID: 32119927 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.02.036]
- Urban G, Tripathi P, Alkayali T, Mittal M, Jalali F, Karnes W, Baldi P. Deep Learning Localizes and Identifies Polyps in Real Time With 96% Accuracy in Screening Colonoscopy. Gastroenterology 2018; 155: 1069-1078.e8 [PMID: 29928897 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.06.037]
- 16 Byrne MF, Chapados N, Soudan F, Oertel C, Linares Pérez M, Kelly R, Iqbal N, Chandelier F, Rex DK. Real-time differentiation of adenomatous and hyperplastic diminutive colorectal polyps during analysis of unaltered videos of standard colonoscopy using a deep learning model. Gut 2019; 68: 94-100 [PMID: 29066576 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314547]
- 17 Misawa M, Kudo SE, Mori Y, Nakamura H, Kataoka S, Maeda Y, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Wakamura K, Miyachi H, Katagiri A, Baba T, Ishida F, Inoue H, Nimura Y, Mori K. Characterization of Colorectal Lesions Using a Computer-Aided Diagnostic System for Narrow-Band Imaging Endocytoscopy. Gastroenterology 2016; 150: 1531-1532.e3 [PMID: 27072671 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.04.004]
- Kominami Y, Yoshida S, Tanaka S, Sanomura Y, Hirakawa T, Raytchev B, Tamaki T, Koide T, Kaneda K, Chayama K. 18 Computer-aided diagnosis of colorectal polyp histology by using a real-time image recognition system and narrow-band imaging magnifying colonoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 643-649 [PMID: 26264431 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.08.004]
- van der Sommen F, Curvers WL, Nagengast WB. Novel Developments in Endoscopic Mucosal Imaging. 19 Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 1876-1886 [PMID: 29462601 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.01.070]
- Onyoh EF, Hsu WF, Chang LC, Lee YC, Wu MS, Chiu HM. The Rise of Colorectal Cancer in Asia: Epidemiology, 20 Screening, and Management. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2019; 21: 36 [PMID: 31289917 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-019-0703-8]
- Deng Y. Rectal Cancer in Asian vs. Western Countries: Why the Variation in Incidence? Curr Treat Options Oncol 2017; 21 **18**: 64 [PMID: 28948490 DOI: 10.1007/s11864-017-0500-2]
- 22 Leslie A, Carey FA, Pratt NR, Steele RJ. The colorectal adenoma-carcinoma sequence. Br J Surg 2002; 89: 845-860 [PMID: 12081733 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.2002.02120.x]
- 23 Corley DA, Jensen CD, Marks AR, Zhao WK, Lee JK, Doubeni CA, Zauber AG, de Boer J, Fireman BH, Schottinger JE, Quinn VP, Ghai NR, Levin TR, Quesenberry CP. Adenoma detection rate and risk of colorectal cancer and death. N Engl J Med 2014; 370: 1298-1306 [PMID: 24693890 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1309086]
- 24 Wang P, Liu P, Glissen Brown JR, Berzin TM, Zhou G, Lei S, Liu X, Li L, Xiao X. Lower Adenoma Miss Rate of Computer-Aided Detection-Assisted Colonoscopy vs Routine White-Light Colonoscopy in a Prospective Tandem Study. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 1252-1261.e5 [PMID: 32562721 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.06.023]
- Mahmud N, Cohen J, Tsourides K, Berzin TM. Computer vision and augmented reality in gastrointestinal endoscopy. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2015; 3: 179-184 [PMID: 26133175 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/gov027]
- 26 van Rijn JC, Reitsma JB, Stoker J, Bossuyt PM, van Deventer SJ, Dekker E. Polyp miss rate determined by tandem colonoscopy: a systematic review. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 343-350 [PMID: 16454841 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.00390.x



- Ahn SB, Han DS, Bae JH, Byun TJ, Kim JP, Eun CS. The Miss Rate for Colorectal Adenoma Determined by Quality-27 Adjusted, Back-to-Back Colonoscopies. Gut Liver 2012; 6: 64-70 [PMID: 22375173 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2012.6.1.64]
- 28 Kudo T, Saito Y, Ikematsu H, Hotta K, Takeuchi Y, Shimatani M, Kawakami K, Tamai N, Mori Y, Maeda Y, Yamada M, Sakamoto T, Matsuda T, Imai K, Ito S, Hamada K, Fukata N, Inoue T, Tajiri H, Yoshimura K, Ishikawa H, Kudo SE. Newgeneration full-spectrum endoscopy versus standard forward-viewing colonoscopy: a multicenter, randomized, tandem colonoscopy trial (J-FUSE Study). Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 854-864 [PMID: 29908178 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.06.011]
- Gralnek IM, Siersema PD, Halpern Z, Segol O, Melhem A, Suissa A, Santo E, Sloyer A, Fenster J, Moons LM, Dik VK, 29 D'Agostino RB Jr, Rex DK. Standard forward-viewing colonoscopy versus full-spectrum endoscopy: an international, multicentre, randomised, tandem colonoscopy trial. Lancet Oncol 2014; 15: 353-360 [PMID: 24560453 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70020-8
- Lee CK, Park DI, Lee SH, Hwangbo Y, Eun CS, Han DS, Cha JM, Lee BI, Shin JE. Participation by experienced endoscopy nurses increases the detection rate of colon polyps during a screening colonoscopy: a multicenter, prospective, randomized study. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 74: 1094-1102 [PMID: 21889137 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.06.033]
- 31 Tziatzios G, Gkolfakis P, Triantafyllou K. Effect of fellow involvement on colonoscopy outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Dig Liver Dis 2019; 51: 1079-1085 [PMID: 31272937 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2019.05.012]
- 32 Buchner AM, Shahid MW, Heckman MG, Diehl NN, McNeil RB, Cleveland P, Gill KR, Schore A, Ghabril M, Raimondo M, Gross SA, Wallace MB. Trainee participation is associated with increased small adenoma detection. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 73: 1223-1231 [PMID: 21481861 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.01.060]
- Tajbakhsh N, Gurudu SR, Liang J. Automated Polyp Detection in Colonoscopy Videos Using Shape and Context Information. IEEE Trans Med Imaging 2016; 35: 630-644 [PMID: 26462083 DOI: 10.1109/TMI.2015.2487997]
- 34 Wang P, Liu X, Berzin TM, Glissen Brown JR, Liu P, Zhou C, Lei L, Li L, Guo Z, Lei S, Xiong F, Wang H, Song Y, Pan Y, Zhou G. Effect of a deep-learning computer-aided detection system on adenoma detection during colonoscopy (CADe-DB trial): a double-blind randomised study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 343-351 [PMID: 31981517 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(19)30411-X]
- 35 Attardo S, Chandrasekar VT, Spadaccini M, Maselli R, Patel HK, Desai M, Capogreco A, Badalamenti M, Galtieri PA, Pellegatta G, Fugazza A, Carrara S, Anderloni A, Occhipinti P, Hassan C, Sharma P, Repici A. Artificial intelligence technologies for the detection of colorectal lesions: The future is now. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 5606-5616 [PMID: 33088155 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i37.5606]
- 36 Maroulis DE, Iakovidis DK, Karkanis SA, Karras DA. CoLD: a versatile detection system for colorectal lesions in endoscopy video-frames. Comput Methods Programs Biomed 2003; 70: 151-166 [PMID: 12507791 DOI: 10.1016/s0169-2607(02)00007-x
- 37 Sánchez-Peralta LF, Bote-Curiel L, Picón A, Sánchez-Margallo FM, Pagador JB. Deep learning to find colorectal polyps in colonoscopy: A systematic literature review. Artif Intell Med 2020; 108: 101923 [PMID: 32972656 DOI: 10.1016/j.artmed.2020.101923]
- Wang Y, Tavanapong W, Wong J, Oh JH, de Groen PC. Polyp-Alert: near real-time feedback during colonoscopy. Comput 38 Methods Programs Biomed 2015; 120: 164-179 [PMID: 25952076 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmpb.2015.04.002]
- Chen PJ, Lin MC, Lai MJ, Lin JC, Lu HH, Tseng VS. Accurate Classification of Diminutive Colorectal Polyps Using Computer-Aided Analysis. Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 568-575 [PMID: 29042219 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.10.010]
- 40 Repici A, Spadaccini M, Antonelli G, Correale L, Maselli R, Galtieri PA, Pellegatta G, Capogreco A, Milluzzo SM, Lollo G, Di Paolo D, Badalamenti M, Ferrara E, Fugazza A, Carrara S, Anderloni A, Rondonotti E, Amato A, De Gottardi A, Spada C, Radaelli F, Savevski V, Wallace MB, Sharma P, Rösch T, Hassan C, Artificial intelligence and colonoscopy experience: lessons from two randomised trials. Gut 2022; 71: 757-765 [PMID: 34187845 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2021-324471]
- 41 Bernal J, Tajkbaksh N, Sanchez FJ, Matuszewski BJ, Hao Chen, Lequan Yu, Angermann Q, Romain O, Rustad B, Balasingham I, Pogorelov K, Sungbin Choi, Debard Q, Maier-Hein L, Speidel S, Stoyanov D, Brandao P, Cordova H, Sanchez-Montes C, Gurudu SR, Fernandez-Esparrach G, Dray X, Jianming Liang, Histace A. Comparative Validation of Polyp Detection Methods in Video Colonoscopy: Results From the MICCAI 2015 Endoscopic Vision Challenge. IEEE Trans Med Imaging 2017; 36: 1231-1249 [PMID: 28182555 DOI: 10.1109/TMI.2017.2664042]
- 42 Repici A, Badalamenti M, Maselli R, Correale L, Radaelli F, Rondonotti E, Ferrara E, Spadaccini M, Alkandari A, Fugazza A, Anderloni A, Galtieri PA, Pellegatta G, Carrara S, Di Leo M, Craviotto V, Lamonaca L, Lorenzetti R, Andrealli A, Antonelli G, Wallace M, Sharma P, Rosch T, Hassan C. Efficacy of Real-Time Computer-Aided Detection of Colorectal Neoplasia in a Randomized Trial. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 512-520.e7 [PMID: 32371116 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.04.062
- Rex DK, Kahi C, O'Brien M, Levin TR, Pohl H, Rastogi A, Burgart L, Imperiale T, Ladabaum U, Cohen J, Lieberman DA. 43 The American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy PIVI (Preservation and Incorporation of Valuable Endoscopic Innovations) on real-time endoscopic assessment of the histology of diminutive colorectal polyps. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 73: 419-422 [PMID: 21353837 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.01.023]
- 44 Ladabaum U, Fioritto A, Mitani A, Desai M, Kim JP, Rex DK, Imperiale T, Gunaratnam N. Real-time optical biopsy of colon polyps with narrow band imaging in community practice does not yet meet key thresholds for clinical decisions. Gastroenterology 2013; 144: 81-91 [PMID: 23041328 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.09.054]
- Pannala R, Krishnan K, Melson J, Parsi MA, Schulman AR, Sullivan S, Trikudanathan G, Trindade AJ, Watson RR, Maple JT, Lichtenstein DR. Artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy. VideoGIE 2020; 5: 598-613 [PMID: 33319126 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2020.08.013]
- 46 Patel SG, Schoenfeld P, Kim HM, Ward EK, Bansal A, Kim Y, Hosford L, Myers A, Foster S, Craft J, Shopinski S, Wilson RH, Ahnen DJ, Rastogi A, Wani S. Real-Time Characterization of Diminutive Colorectal Polyp Histology Using Narrow-Band Imaging: Implications for the Resect and Discard Strategy. Gastroenterology 2016; 150: 406-418 [PMID: 26522260 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.10.042]
- ASGE Technology Committee, Abu Dayyeh BK, Thosani N, Konda V, Wallace MB, Rex DK, Chauhan SS, Hwang JH, 47



Komanduri S, Manfredi M, Maple JT, Murad FM, Siddiqui UD, Banerjee S. ASGE Technology Committee systematic review and meta-analysis assessing the ASGE PIVI thresholds for adopting real-time endoscopic assessment of the histology of diminutive colorectal polyps. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 502.e1-502.e16 [PMID: 25597420 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.12.022

- 48 Tischendorf JJ, Gross S, Winograd R, Hecker H, Auer R, Behrens A, Trautwein C, Aach T, Stehle T. Computer-aided classification of colorectal polyps based on vascular patterns: a pilot study. Endoscopy 2010; 42: 203-207 [PMID: 20101564 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1243861]
- Gross S, Trautwein C, Behrens A, Winograd R, Palm S, Lutz HH, Schirin-Sokhan R, Hecker H, Aach T, Tischendorf JJW. 49 Computer-based classification of small colorectal polyps by using narrow-band imaging with optical magnification. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 74: 1354-1359 [PMID: 22000791 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.08.001]
- 50 Zachariah R, Samarasena J, Luba D, Duh E, Dao T, Requa J, Ninh A, Karnes W. Prediction of Polyp Pathology Using Convolutional Neural Networks Achieves "Resect and Discard" Thresholds. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 138-144 [PMID: 31651444 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000429]
- Rodriguez-Diaz E, Baffy G, Lo WK, Mashimo H, Vidyarthi G, Mohapatra SS, Singh SK. Real-time artificial intelligence-51 based histologic classification of colorectal polyps with augmented visualization. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 662-670 [PMID: 32949567 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.09.018]
- Neumann H, Kudo SE, Kiesslich R, Neurath MF. Advanced colonoscopic imaging using endocytoscopy. Dig Endosc 52 2015; 27: 232-238 [PMID: 25311804 DOI: 10.1111/den.12395]
- Hann A, Troya J, Fitting D. Current status and limitations of artificial intelligence in colonoscopy. United European 53 Gastroenterol J 2021; 9: 527-533 [PMID: 34617420 DOI: 10.1002/ueg2.12108]
- 54 Mori Y, Kudo SE, East JE, Rastogi A, Bretthauer M, Misawa M, Sekiguchi M, Matsuda T, Saito Y, Ikematsu H, Hotta K, Ohtsuka K, Kudo T, Mori K. Cost savings in colonoscopy with artificial intelligence-aided polyp diagnosis: an add-on analysis of a clinical trial (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 905-911.e1 [PMID: 32240683 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.03.37591
- 55 Becq A, Chandnani M, Bharadwaj S, Baran B, Ernest-Suarez K, Gabr M, Glissen-Brown J, Sawhney M, Pleskow DK, Berzin TM. Effectiveness of a Deep-learning Polyp Detection System in Prospectively Collected Colonoscopy Videos With Variable Bowel Preparation Quality. J Clin Gastroenterol 2020; 54: 554-557 [PMID: 31789758 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001272]
- Mori Y, Kudo SE, Misawa M. Can artificial intelligence standardise colonoscopy quality? Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 56 2020; 5: 331-332 [PMID: 31981520 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(19)30407-8]
- 57 Su JR, Li Z, Shao XJ, Ji CR, Ji R, Zhou RC, Li GC, Liu GQ, He YS, Zuo XL, Li YQ. Impact of a real-time automatic quality control system on colorectal polyp and adenoma detection: a prospective randomized controlled study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 415-424.e4 [PMID: 31454493 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.08.026]
- McGuigan A, Kelly P, Turkington RC, Jones C, Coleman HG, McCain RS. Pancreatic cancer: A review of clinical 58 diagnosis, epidemiology, treatment and outcomes. World J Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 4846-4861 [PMID: 30487695 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i43.4846]
- 59 Lippi G, Mattiuzzi C. The global burden of pancreatic cancer. Arch Med Sci 2020; 16: 820-824 [PMID: 32542083 DOI: 10.5114/aoms.2020.94845]
- Park W, Chawla A, O'Reilly EM. Pancreatic Cancer: A Review. JAMA 2021; 326: 851-862 [PMID: 34547082 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2021.13027
- 61 Kamisawa T, Wood LD, Itoi T, Takaori K. Pancreatic cancer. Lancet 2016; 388: 73-85 [PMID: 26830752 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00141-0
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin 2020; 70: 7-30 [PMID: 31912902 DOI: 62 10.3322/caac.21590]
- Egawa S, Toma H, Ohigashi H, Okusaka T, Nakao A, Hatori T, Maguchi H, Yanagisawa A, Tanaka M. Japan Pancreatic 63 Cancer Registry; 30th year anniversary: Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2012; 41: 985-992 [PMID: 22750974 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e318258055c
- 64 Kitano M, Yoshida T, Itonaga M, Tamura T, Hatamaru K, Yamashita Y. Impact of endoscopic ultrasonography on diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol 2019; 54: 19-32 [PMID: 30406288 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-018-1519-2]
- Gonzalo-Marin J, Vila JJ, Perez-Miranda M. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2014; 6: 360-368 [PMID: 25232461 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v6.i9.360]
- Klapman JB, Chang KJ, Lee JG, Nguyen P. Negative predictive value of endoscopic ultrasound in a large series of 66 patients with a clinical suspicion of pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 2658-2661 [PMID: 16393216 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.00315.x
- Van Dam J, Brady PG, Freeman M, Gress F, Gross GW, Hassall E, Hawes R, Jacobsen NA, Liddle RA, Ligresti RJ, Quirk DM, Sahagun J, Sugawa C, Tenner SM. Guidelines for training in electronic ultrasound: guidelines for clinical application. From the ASGE. American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 49: 829-833 [PMID: 10343245 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(99)70312-3]
- Eisen GM, Dominitz JA, Faigel DO, Goldstein JA, Petersen BT, Raddawi HM, Ryan ME, Vargo JJ 2nd, Young HS, 68 Wheeler-Harbaugh J, Hawes RH, Brugge WR, Carrougher JG, Chak A, Kochman ML, Savides TJ, Wallace MB, Wiersema MJ, Erickson RA; American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Guidelines for credentialing and granting privileges for endoscopic ultrasound. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 54: 811-814 [PMID: 11726873 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(01)70082-x]
- Koshy AK, Harshavardhan RB, Siyad I, Venu RP. Impact of calcifications on diagnostic yield of endoscopic ultrasound-69 guided fine-needle aspiration for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Indian J Gastroenterol 2019; 38: 128-133 [PMID: 30903611 DOI: 10.1007/s12664-019-00941-y]
- Varadarajulu S, Tamhane A, Eloubeidi MA. Yield of EUS-guided FNA of pancreatic masses in the presence or the 70 absence of chronic pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2005; 62: 728-36; quiz 751, 753 [PMID: 16246688 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.06.051]



- 71 Fritscher-Ravens A, Brand L, Knöfel WT, Bobrowski C, Topalidis T, Thonke F, de Werth A, Soehendra N. Comparison of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration for focal pancreatic lesions in patients with normal parenchyma and chronic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2002; 97: 2768-2775 [PMID: 12425546 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2002.07020.x]
- 72 Seicean A. Endoscopic ultrasound in chronic pancreatitis: where are we now? World J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 4253-4263 [PMID: 20818808 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i34.4253]
- Norton ID, Zheng Y, Wiersema MS, Greenleaf J, Clain JE, Dimagno EP. Neural network analysis of EUS images to 73 differentiate between pancreatic malignancy and pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 54: 625-629 [PMID: 11677484 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.118644]
- Das A, Nguyen CC, Li F, Li B. Digital image analysis of EUS images accurately differentiates pancreatic cancer from 74 chronic pancreatitis and normal tissue. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 67: 861-867 [PMID: 18179797 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.08.036]
- 75 Zhang MM, Yang H, Jin ZD, Yu JG, Cai ZY, Li ZS. Differential diagnosis of pancreatic cancer from normal tissue with digital imaging processing and pattern recognition based on a support vector machine of EUS images. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 978-985 [PMID: 20855062 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.06.042]
- Zhu M, Xu C, Yu J, Wu Y, Li C, Zhang M, Jin Z, Li Z. Differentiation of pancreatic cancer and chronic pancreatitis using 76 computer-aided diagnosis of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) images: a diagnostic test. PLoS One 2013; 8: e63820 [PMID: 23704940 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0063820]
- 77 Ozkan M, Cakiroglu M, Kocaman O, Kurt M, Yilmaz B, Can G, Korkmaz U, Dandil E, Eksi Z. Age-based computer-aided diagnosis approach for pancreatic cancer on endoscopic ultrasound images. Endosc Ultrasound 2016; 5: 101-107 [PMID: 27080608 DOI: 10.4103/2303-9027.180473]
- Udristoiu AL, Cazacu IM, Gruionu LG, Gruionu G, Iacob AV, Burtea DE, Ungureanu BS, Costache MI, Constantin A, 78 Popescu CF, Udriștoiu Ș, Săftoiu A. Real-time computer-aided diagnosis of focal pancreatic masses from endoscopic ultrasound imaging based on a hybrid convolutional and long short-term memory neural network model. PLoS One 2021; 16: e0251701 [PMID: 34181680 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0251701]
- 79 Săftoiu A, Vilmann P, Ciurea T, Popescu GL, Iordache A, Hassan H, Gorunescu F, Iordache S. Dynamic analysis of EUS used for the differentiation of benign and malignant lymph nodes. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 291-300 [PMID: 17643702 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.12.039]
- 80 Săftoiu A, Vilmann P, Gorunescu F, Janssen J, Hocke M, Larsen M, Iglesias-Garcia J, Arcidiacono P, Will U, Giovannini M, Dietrich CF, Havre R, Gheorghe C, McKay C, Gheonea DI, Ciurea T; European EUS Elastography Multicentric Study Group. Efficacy of an artificial neural network-based approach to endoscopic ultrasound elastography in diagnosis of focal pancreatic masses. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 10: 84-90.e1 [PMID: 21963957 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2011.09.014]
- 81 Volmar KE, Vollmer RT, Jowell PS, Nelson RC, Xie HB. Pancreatic FNA in 1000 cases: a comparison of imaging modalities. Gastrointest Endosc 2005; 61: 854-861 [PMID: 15933687 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(05)00364-0]
- 82 Puli SR, Bechtold ML, Buxbaum JL, Eloubeidi MA. How good is endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration in diagnosing the correct etiology for a solid pancreatic mass? Pancreas 2013; 42: 20-26 [PMID: 23254913 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e3182546e79
- Bang JY, Magee SH, Ramesh J, Trevino JM, Varadarajulu S. Randomized trial comparing fanning with standard technique 83 for endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration of solid pancreatic mass lesions. Endoscopy 2013; 45: 445-450 [PMID: 23504490 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1326268]
- Hébert-Magee S, Bae S, Varadarajulu S, Ramesh J, Frost AR, Eloubeidi MA, Eltoum IA. The presence of a 84 cytopathologist increases the diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration cytology for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a meta-analysis. Cytopathology 2013; 24: 159-171 [PMID: 23711182 DOI: 10.1111/cyt.12071]
- Inoue H, Ogo K, Tabuchi M, Yamane N, Oka H. An automatic visual inspection method based on supervised machine 85 learning for rapid on-site evaluation in EUS-FNA. 2014 Proc SICE Annu Conf 2014; 1114-1119 [DOI: 10.1109/sice.2014.6935253]
- 86 Itonaga M, Ashida R, Kitano M. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Fine-Needle Aspiration (EUS-FNA) with Image Enhancement. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 33143258 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10110888]
- 87 Yamashita Y, Shimokawa T, Napoléon B, Fusaroli P, Gincul R, Kudo M, Kitano M. Value of contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography with enhancement pattern for diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: A meta-analysis. Dig Endosc 2019; 31: 125-133 [PMID: 30338569 DOI: 10.1111/den.13290]
- Gong TT, Hu DM, Zhu Q. Contrast-enhanced EUS for differential diagnosis of pancreatic mass lesions: a meta-analysis. 88 Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 76: 301-309 [PMID: 22703697 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.02.051]
- 89 He XK, Ding Y, Sun LM. Contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound for differential diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: an updated meta-analysis. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 66392-66401 [PMID: 29029521 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.18915]
- 90 Hou X, Jin Z, Xu C, Zhang M, Zhu J, Jiang F, Li Z. Contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration in the diagnosis of solid pancreatic lesions: a retrospective study. PLoS One 2015; 10: e0121236 [PMID: 25793739 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0121236]
- 91 Sugimoto M, Takagi T, Hikichi T, Suzuki R, Watanabe K, Nakamura J, Kikuchi H, Konno N, Waragai Y, Watanabe H, Obara K, Ohira H. Conventional versus contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography-guided fine-needle aspiration for diagnosis of solid pancreatic lesions: A prospective randomized trial. Pancreatology 2015; 15: 538-541 [PMID: 26145837 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2015.06.005]
- Seicean A, Samarghitan A, Bolboacă SD, Pojoga C, Rusu I, Rusu D, Sparchez Z, Gheorghiu M, Al Hajjar N, Seicean R. 92 Contrast-enhanced harmonic versus standard endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration in solid pancreatic lesions: a single-center prospective randomized trial. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 1084-1090 [PMID: 32650346 DOI: 10.1055/a-1193-4954]
- 93 Seicean A, Badea R, Moldovan-Pop A, Vultur S, Botan EC, Zaharie T, Săftoiu A, Mocan T, Iancu C, Graur F, Sparchez Z, Seicean R. Harmonic Contrast-Enhanced Endoscopic Ultrasonography for the Guidance of Fine-Needle Aspiration in Solid Pancreatic Masses. Ultraschall Med 2017; 38: 174-182 [PMID: 26274382 DOI: 10.1055/s-0035-1553496]
- 94 Facciorusso A, Cotsoglou C, Chierici A, Mare R, Crinò SF, Muscatiello N. Contrast-Enhanced Harmonic Endoscopic



Ultrasound-Guided Fine-Needle Aspiration versus Standard Fine-Needle Aspiration in Pancreatic Masses: A Propensity Score Analysis. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 33036222 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10100792]

- 95 Săftoiu A, Vilmann P, Dietrich CF, Iglesias-Garcia J, Hocke M, Seicean A, Ignee A, Hassan H, Streba CT, Ioncică AM, Gheonea DI, Ciurea T. Quantitative contrast-enhanced harmonic EUS in differential diagnosis of focal pancreatic masses (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 59-69 [PMID: 25792386 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.11.040]
- 96 Diehl DL. Artificial intelligence applications in EUS: the journey of a thousand miles begins with a single step. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 1131-1132 [PMID: 33685626 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.09.034]
- Zhang J, Zhu L, Yao L, Ding X, Chen D, Wu H, Lu Z, Zhou W, Zhang L, An P, Xu B, Tan W, Hu S, Cheng F, Yu H. 97 Deep learning-based pancreas segmentation and station recognition system in EUS: development and validation of a useful training tool (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 874-885.e3 [PMID: 32387499 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.04.071]
- 98 Kuwahara T, Hara K, Mizuno N, Okuno N, Matsumoto S, Obata M, Kurita Y, Koda H, Toriyama K, Onishi S, Ishihara M, Tanaka T, Tajika M, Niwa Y. Usefulness of Deep Learning Analysis for the Diagnosis of Malignancy in Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasms of the Pancreas. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2019; 10: 1-8 [PMID: 31117111 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.000000000000045]
- Tonozuka R, Itoi T, Nagata N, Kojima H, Sofuni A, Tsuchiya T, Ishii K, Tanaka R, Nagakawa Y, Mukai S. Deep learning 99 analysis for the detection of pancreatic cancer on endosonographic images: a pilot study. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2021; 28: 95-104 [PMID: 32910528 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.825]



Artificial Intelligence in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 28; 3(3): 31-43

DOI: 10.37126/aige.v3.i3.31

ISSN 2689-7164 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Artificial intelligence and machine learning in colorectal cancer

Muhammad Awidi, Arindam Bagga

Specialty type: Oncology

reviewed.

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): E

P-Reviewer: Li C, China; Nazari N, Iran; Yakar M, Turkey

Received: January 17, 2022 Peer-review started: January 17, 2022 First decision: March 8, 2022 Revised: March 24, 2022 Accepted: June 20, 2022 Article in press: June 20, 2022 Published online: June 28, 2022



Muhammad Awidi, Internal Medicine, Beth Israel Lahey Health, Burlington, MA 01805, United States

Arindam Bagga, Internal Medicine, Tufts Medical Center, Boston, MA 02111, United States

Corresponding author: Muhammad Awidi, MD, Academic Fellow, Internal Medicine, Beth Israel Lahey Health, 41 Mall Road, Burlington, MA 01805, United States. muhammadawidi@gmail.com

Abstract

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is a heterogeneous illness characterized by various epigenetic and microenvironmental changes and is the third-highest cause of cancer-related death in the US. Artificial intelligence (AI) with its ability to allow automatic learning and improvement from experiences using statistical methods and Deep learning has made a distinctive contribution to the diagnosis and treatment of several cancer types. This review discusses the uses and application of AI in CRC screening using automated polyp detection assistance technologies to the development of computer-assisted diagnostic algorithms capable of accurately detecting polyps during colonoscopy and classifying them. Furthermore, we summarize the current research initiatives geared towards building computer-assisted diagnostic algorithms that aim at improving the diagnostic accuracy of benign from premalignant lesions. Considering the evolving transition to more personalized and tailored treatment strategies for CRC, the review also discusses the development of machine learning algorithms to understand responses to therapies and mechanisms of resistance as well as the future roles that AI applications may play in assisting in the treatment of CRC with the aim to improve disease outcomes. We also discuss the constraints and limitations of the use of AI systems. While the medical profession remains enthusiastic about the future of AI and machine learning, large-scale randomized clinical trials are needed to analyze AI algorithms before they can be used.

Key Words: Artificial intelligence; Machine learning; Colonic polyps; Colorectal neoplasms; Computer-aided diagnosis; Precision oncology

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Artificial intelligence (AI) and its potential in diagnosing colorectal cancer have been the subject of various reviews in the literature. However, this review reports the most recent discoveries and studies on artificial and machine learning in colorectal cancer screening, diagnosis, and treatment, as well as the future roles that AI applications may play in assisting in the treatment of colorectal cancer. Furthermore, this review talks about prospects and constraints for the use of AI systems, as well as the need for large-scale randomized clinical trials to examine AI algorithms before they can be implemented.

Citation: Awidi M, Bagga A. Artificial intelligence and machine learning in colorectal cancer. Artif Intell Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 3(3): 31-43

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2689-7164/full/v3/i3/31.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.37126/aige.v3.i3.31

INTRODUCTION

In the United States, the third leading cause of cancer-related deaths is colorectal cancer (CRC)[1]. Since 1980, the number of people diagnosed with colon or rectal cancer has decreased due to improved screening guidelines and lifestyle-related risk factors modification. In addition, treatments for colorectal cancer have improved over the last few decades[2]. CRC is a diverse group of diseases with differences in epidemiology, histology, genomics, and host immune responses[3,4]. Recognizing the diversity of the disease, and the importance of personalized medicine, machine learning models have been utilized to improve detection rates, diagnosis, and treatment of CRC.

Artificial intelligence (AI) is a computer science field dedicated to developing systems capable of performing tasks that typically require human-level intelligence[5]. It is a broad term used to encompass Machine learning (ML), a subset of AI algorithms that allows automatic learning and improvement from experiences using statistical methods and deep learning which imitates higher level human data processing by using multi-layered neural networks for extractions and self-training algorithms[6] (Figure 1).

The increased utilization of this novel technology has made a distinctive contribution to the diagnosis and treatment of several cancer types. From AI models to reduce rates of missed adenomas to novel computer assisted drug delivery techniques and robotic surgery colorectal carcinoma treatment entered a new area rapidly moving towards precision and personalized medicine[7,8].

Our review aims to analyze the AI uses and application in CRC screening, diagnosis, and treatment. In addition, we will discuss potential future directions and limitations for the use of AI systems.

SCREENING

Colorectal screening remains the gold standard for improving patient clinical outcomes, such as avoiding treatment delays and lowering CRC morbidity and mortality[9]. CRC patients are diagnosed at advanced stages of the disease in 60%–70% of cases[9].

It is thought that the alterations from the normal mucosa to malignant state lesion take almost 10 to 20 years[10]. Colonoscopy, flexible sigmoidoscopy, and less invasive capsule endoscopy, computed tomography chorography, blood in stool tests, fecal immune-chemical testing, and multi-target cell DNA testing are just a few of the screening options available for CRC[11,12]. Colonoscopy is the gold standard screening test, though it is not without flaws[13]. It has been reported that around 9% of cases of CRC occurred within three years following a negative colonoscopy[14]. Adenoma detection rates are very variable with reported detection rates of 7% to 50%[15]. The wide range of detection rates is due to different factors, including endoscopic procedural experience, pre-procedure bowel preparation, time of procedure termination, use of sedation, flexure visualization, image enhanced endoscopy, and the presence of flat or diminished polyps[16,17].

The growing interest of AI in CRC yielded automated polyp detection assisted technology to aid in the detection and diagnosis of polyps during colonoscopy[5]. In addition, technologies that use deep learning techniques to improve detection rates and localize premalignant lesions are available and being applied[18].

A recent randomized controlled trial studied the effect of computer aided detection deep learning models on polyps and adenoma detection rates. The trial randomized 1058 patients to either conventional colonoscopy (n = 536) or colonoscopy with computer aided detection system (n = 522). In the computer aided detection system group there was an increase in both the adenoma detection rates, 29.1% vs 20.3%, P < 0.001, in addition to the mean number of identified adenomas per patient, 0.53 vs 0.31, P < 0.001, in comparison to the group assigned standard colonoscopy. This trial, however, did not reveal a significant statistical difference for the detection of large adenomas between the groups (77 vs)





DOI: 10.37126/aige.v3.i3.31 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Operational levels of artificial intelligence.

58, P = 0.075). Interestingly, the computer aided detection system arm had more hyperplastic adenomas (114 *vs* 52, P < 0.001) and diminutive polyps (185 *vs* 102, P < 0.001) identified. This study demonstrates the impact of AI-assisted colonoscopy technologies on the detection of small polyps that even highly trained endoscopists may miss[19].

Karkanis *et al*[20] used color and texture analysis of mucosal surfaces based on color wave covariance features were used to develop a computer-assisted diagnostic algorithm for automatic polyp identification. Rather than a real-time recognition system, the system was able to identify precancerous lesions in static endoscopic images. It accomplished that by examining frame images extracted from 60 colonoscopy video sequences containing small polyps with a sensitivity and specificity of 99.3% and 93.6% respectively.

In a study to evaluate deep learning algorithms for automated polyp detection during colonoscopy using colonoscopy images, colonoscopy videos obtained from four different datasets resulted a significant improvement in real-time colonoscopy video analysis byprocessing at least 25 frames per second with a latency of 76.8 milliseconds[65].

A recent systematic review and meta-analysis that included 48 studies showed a significant increase in both polyp detection rates [odds ratio (OR) 1.75, 95% CI 1.56-1.96; P < 0.001] as well as adenoma detection rates (OR 1.53, 95% CI 1.32-1.77; P < 0.001) patients who had a colonoscopy with AI compared to those who did not[21].

Recognizing that colonoscopy is a highly operator-dependent procedure, challenges such as light conditions, morphology of colorectal polyps during colonoscopy, and size could be overcome by AI computer assisted diagnostic systems as they serve as an "extra pair of eyes" and improve adenoma detection rates.

Several alternative screening tools to conventional colonoscopy have been developed. A modified computed tomography (CT) examination known as virtual colonoscopy or computed tomographic colonography (CTC) was first described in 1994[22]. Its ability to evaluate the entire colorectum, rapid acquisition of imaging, and lack of sedation makes it a valuable alternative for certain patients. The effectiveness of CTC in detecting asymptomatic colorectal lesions is still a point of contention. Several studies reported identification of 90 percent of patients with asymptomatic adenomas or cancers (\geq 10 mm in diameter) using CT colonography[23,24]. AI-based algorithm concepts have been used to obtain optimal diagnostics standards and image qualities to aid in CRC detection and diagnosis using CTC. Grosu *et al*[25] developed a machine learning method that had an area under the curve (AUC) of 0.91, a sensitivity of 82%, a specificity of 85% in differentiating between benign and precancerous lesions in average risk asymptomatic patients using CTC. In another study, Song *et al*[26] developed a virtual pathological model to see if image high-order differentiations (curvature and gradient) could be used to distinguish colorectal lesions (neoplastic and non-neoplastic). The results revealed an improvement of receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve (AUC) from 0.74 (Using image intensity alone) to 0.85 (Using texture features from high-order differentiations).

In cases of incomplete colonoscopy or when evaluating the small intestines, capsule endoscopy (CE) is used as a minimally invasive technique. It acquires images as it passes through the gastrointestinal tract[27]. Hence, CE can be affected by laxative use. In addition, it requires manual interpretation and analysis of acquired images which is particularly time consuming[28,29]. AI-based systems are being used to automate the reading and examination of the results to reduce the time and the human error inherently present when reading images thereby improving adenoma detection rates[30,31]. Novel



algorithms were developed to match CE and colonoscopy-identified polyps based on their size, morphology and location as well as utilizing deep convolutional neural networks for automatic colorectal polyp detection. When compared to the manual process of polyp detection, localization had a high sensitivity (97.1%), accuracy (96.4%), and specificity (93.3%) for identifying polyps[30].

Blood-based screening approaches have been developed to detect CRC at early stages. Demographic characteristics and blood test results such as complete blood count (CBC), which may indicate iron deficiency, microcytic anemia, or elevated red cell distribution width are frequently used to evaluate the risk of developing CRC[32-34]. An AI-assisted prediction model (MeScore[®], Calgary, Alberta, Canada) was designed to identify people at high risk for CRC using parameters such as age, sex, and CBC data collected 3 to 6 mo prior to cancer diagnosis. A study using this AI-assisted prediction model revealed a 2.1-fold increase in cancer detection rates when the model is used in combination with FOBT[35]. Furthermore, a study using CellMax (CMx[®]) platform to detect and isolate circulating tumor cells in peripheral blood samples resulted in a sensitivity and specificity of 80%[36]. Table 1 highlights studies focusing on screening.

DIAGNOSIS

A machine learning algorithm can be trained to identify or differentiate polyps in real time in the field of endoscopy. Techniques for analyzing non-magnified endoscopic images and techniques for cellular imaging at a microscopic level have both been investigated (*i.e.*, optical biopsy). The theory behind these methods is that they will improve polyp detection rates, reduce missed adenomas, and thus lower the risk of CRC. However, the increase in polyp detection rates will lead to an increase in financial burdens on health systems, specifically histopathological departments involved in the analysis of resected tissue. Current research initiatives are geared towards building a computer assisted diagnostic algorithm capable of reliably detecting polyps while also characterizing them as hyperplastic or adenomatous during colonoscopy[37].

The Preservation and Incorporation of Valuable endoscopic Innovations (PIVI) an American Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy program set a threshold of negative predictive value (NPV) > 90% for the development of new endoscopic technologies, such as the optical diagnosis of small colorectal polyps [38].

Many AI applications have been developed to assist endoscopist with the aim of adopting a "diagnose and leave" strategy for hyperplastic polyps and a "resect and discard" strategy for diminutive adenomas[39]. In one study a system was designed to predict the histology of colorectal polyps (adenomatous *vs* non-adenomatous) by analyzing linked color imaging demonstrated an 83.3% sensitivity, 70.1% specificity, 82.6% positive predictive value (PPV), 71.2% NPV and an accuracy of 78.4% when compared to expert endoscopists[40].

Magnification Endoscopy with Narrow-Band Imaging (NBI), Endocytoscopy, Magnifying Chromoendoscopy, Confocal Laser Endomicroscopy, Laser-Induced Fluorescence Spectroscopy, Autofluorescence Endoscopy, and White Light Endoscopy are example of advanced endoscopic techniques currently used to aid in the detection and diagnosis of polyps.

Magnification Endoscopy with NBI is a imaging system that allows observation of mucosal surfaces and microvascular patterns[41]. It improves the diagnostic accuracy of benign from premalignant lesions by evaluating depth of submucosal lesions[42-44]. Gross *et al*[45] developed a computer-assisted model for polyp classification by analyzing 9 vessel features, including perimeter and brightness from patients who underwent magnifying endoscopy with NBI. The model had a higher sensitivity (95% *vs* 86%), specificity (90.3% *vs* 87.8%) and accuracy (93.1% *vs* 86.8%) when compared to novice endoscopists however, they are comparable to those of experienced endoscopists (sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of 93.4%, 91.8% and 92.7%, respectively).

In addition, Chen *et al*[46] used magnifying NBI images with 284 diminutive colorectal polyps extracted to create a deep learning model to classify diminutive colorectal polyps When compared to expert endoscopists, the algorithm was able to distinguish between neoplastic and hyperplastic lesions in less time (0.45 *vs* 1.54 s). It had a sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, PPV, and NPV of 96.3%, 78.1%, 90.1%, 89.6%, and 91.5% respectively.

Endocytoscopy is an endoscopic imaging modality, that allows *in vivo* microscopic imaging and realtime diagnosis of cellular structures at high magnifications (400× magnification power in endoscopebased to 1400× magnification in probe-based endocytoscopy) during colonoscopy[47]. A computeraided algorithm was designed to histologically differentiate colorectal lesions *in vivo* using endocytoscopy[48]. Initially, this model used nuclear features (area, standard deviation of area, circularity, circularity of the 20 largest nuclei, shortest and longest diameter) after nuclear segmentation from the endocytoscopic images with a 92% sensitivity and 89.2% accuracy in establishing a histological diagnosis. This model was later improved by extracting features from texture analysis and utilizing SVM to classify benign, adenomatous lesions or invasive carcinoma[49,50]. Another model looked at the role of a computer-aided endocytoscopy system in the diagnosis of invasive colorectal carcinoma, and found that it had 89.4% sensitivity, 98.9% specificity, 98.8% positive predictive value, 90.1 percent

Baishideng® A

Table 1 Overview of screening studies				
Ref.	Objective	Results		
Wang et al[<mark>19</mark>], 2019	Effect of computer aided detection deep learning models on polyps and adenoma detection rates	Increase in adenoma detection rates [29.1% <i>vs</i> 20.3%, <i>P</i> < 0.001] and mean number of identified adenomas per patient [0.53 <i>vs</i> 0.31, <i>P</i> < 0.001]; More hyperplastic adenomas (114 <i>vs</i> 52, <i>P</i> < 0.001) and diminutive polyps (185 <i>vs</i> 102, <i>P</i> < 0.001) identified		
Nazarian <i>et al</i> [<mark>20</mark>], 2021	Detection rates of polyp and adenoma with AI vs without AI	Increase in both polyp detection rates (odds ratio [OR] 1.75, 95%CI 1.56-1.96; $P < 0.001$) as well as adenoma detection rates (OR 1.53, 95%CI 1.32-1.77; $P < 0.001$)		
Johnson <i>et al</i> [23], 2008; Pickhardt <i>et</i> <i>al</i> [24], 2003	Degree to which CTC is effective in detecting asymptomatic colorectal lesions	Reported identification of 90% of patients with asymptomatic adenomas or cancers (≥ 10 mm in diameter) using CT colonography		
Grosu <i>et al</i> [<mark>25</mark>], 2021	Development of machine learning method differentiating between benign and precancerous lesions in average risk asymptomatic patients using CTC	Sensitivity of 82%, specificity of 85% and AUC of 0.91		
Song <i>et al</i> [<mark>26</mark>], 2015	Development of virtual pathological model to assess the suitability of using image high-order differentiations to distinguish colorectal lesions	Improvement of ROC curve (AUC) from 0.74 to 0.85		
Blanes-Vidal <i>et al</i> [30], 2019	Algorithms developed to match CE and colonoscopy-identified polyps based on their estimated size, morphology and location as well as utilizing deep convolutional neural networks for automatic colorectal polyp detection	Localization resulted in high sensitivity (97.1%), specificity (93.3%), and accuracy (96.4%) for identifying polyps when compared to the manual process of polyp detection		
Kinar <i>et al</i> [<mark>35</mark>], 2017	AI-assisted prediction model (MeScore [®] , Calgary, Alberta, Canada) was designed to identify people at high risk for CRC	Revealed a 2.1-fold increase in cancer detection rates when the model is used in combination with FOBT		
Gupta <i>et al</i> [<mark>36</mark>], 2019	Using CellMax (CMx [®]) platform to detect and isolate circulating tumor cells in peripheral blood samples	A sensitivity and specificity of 80%		

AI: Artificial intelligence; AUC: Area under the curve; CTC: Computed tomographic colonography; CT: Computed tomography; CE: Capsule endoscopy; ROC: Receiver operating characteristic.

negative predictive value, and 94.1 percent accuracy[51].

Magnifying Chromoendoscopy is a technique that uses dye to inspect and analyze the pit patterns of the polyp surfaces resulting in high diagnostic performance (97.8% sensitivity, 91.4% specificity and 97.1% accuracy) when performed by expert endoscopists[52]. Takemura *et al*[53] created a software model to automatically quantify and classify pit patterns. They used texture and quantitative analysis (area, perimeter, and circularity) to classify pit patterns. Using this model type I and II pit patterns were in complete agreement with the endoscopic diagnosis on discriminant analysis. Type III was found in 29 of the 30 cases (96.7%), while type IV was found in one. Type IV pit pattern was found in 29 of the 30 cases (96.7%). The computerized recognition system's overall accuracy was 132 out of 134 (98.5%).

Confocal Laser Endomicroscopy is a microscopic imaging modality that allows *in vivo* examination of cellular and subcellular structures at 1000× magnification power[54]. Andréet al[55] used an automated polyp characterization system to distinguish between benign and malignant lesions using the k-nearest neighbor classification with an accuracy of 89.6%. A neural network analysis algorithm had an accuracy of 84.5% in differentiating advanced colorectal adenocarcinomas from normal mucosa[56]. Algorithms using Confocal Laser Endomicroscopy are yet to be validated in randomized clinical trials.

Autofluorescence imaging endoscope characterizes colorectal polyps by analyzing different color emissions of tissue after exposure to a light source. It has shown promising results in differentiating non-neoplastic from neoplastic lesions during colonoscopy[57,58].

White light endoscopy and laser-induced fluorescence spectroscopy technologies have been tested as potential models to discriminate between neoplastic and non-neoplastic lesions with results that were inferior to NBI or chromoendoscopy with or without magnification[59,60]. Table 2 summarized relevant diagnostic research.

TREATMENT SELECTION, TREATMENT RESPONSE, TOXICITY, AND PROGNOSIS

Colorectal cancer is a heterogenic disease with numerous epigenetic and microenvironment alterations that affects drug response, aggressiveness, and prognosis[61,62]. The shift to a more personalized and tailored treatment tactic considering the various alternations is evolving to improve disease outcomes [63].

Zaishidena® AIGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Overview of diagnosis studies				
Ref.	Objective	Results		
Min <i>et al</i> [<mark>40]</mark> , 2019	System designed to predict the histology of colorectal polyps by analyzing linked color imaging	83.3% sensitivity, 70.1% specificity, 82.6% PPV, 71.2% NPV and an accuracy of 78.4% when compared to expert endoscopists		
Gross et al [<mark>45</mark>], 2011	Development of computer-assisted model for polyp classification by analyzing 9 vessel features, from patients who underwent magnifying endoscopy with NBI	Higher sensitivity (95% vs 86%), specificity (90.3% vs 87.8%) and accuracy (93.1% vs 86.8%) when compared to novice endoscopists but comparable to those of expert endoscopists (sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of 93.4%, 91.8% and 92.7%, respectively)		
Chen <i>et al</i> [<mark>46</mark>], 2018	Designed a deep learning model to classify diminutive colorectal polyps using magnifying NBI images with 284 diminutive colorectal polyps extracted	Able to distinguish between neoplastic and hyperplastic lesions in a shorter period compared to expert endoscopists (0.45 <i>vs</i> 1.54 seconds) and had a sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, PPV, and NPV of 96.3%, 78.1%, 90.1%, 89.6% and 91.5% respectively		
Mori <i>et al</i> [<mark>48</mark>], 2015	Computer-aided algorithm designed to histolo- gically differentiate colorectal lesions in vivo using endocytoscopy	92% sensitivity and 89.2% accuracy in establishing a histological diagnosis.		
Takeda <i>et al</i> [<mark>51</mark>], 2017	Model investigated the role of a computer-aided endocytoscopy system on the diagnosis of invasive colorectal carcinoma	89.4% sensitivity, $98.9%$ specificity, $98.8%$ PPV, $90.1%$ NPV and $94.1%$ accuracy		
Takemura <i>et</i> al[<mark>53</mark>], 2010	Software model to automatically quantify and classify pit patterns. Used texture and quantitative analysis to classify pit patterns	Type I and II pit patterns were in complete agreement with the endoscopic diagnosis on discriminant analysis. Type III was diagnosed in 29 of 30 cases (96.7%) and type IV was diagnosed in one case. Twenty-nine of 30 cases (96.7%) were diagnosed as type IV pit pattern. The overall accuracy of the computerized recognition system was 132 of 134 (98.5%)		
André <i>et al</i> [55], 2012	Automated polyp characterization system to distinguish between benign and malignant lesions using the k-nearest neighbor classi- fication	Accuracy of 89.6%		
Ştefănescu <i>et</i> al[<mark>56</mark>], 2016	A neural network analysis algorithm differen- tiating advanced colorectal adenocarcinomas	Accuracy of 84.5%		

PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value.

from the normal mucosa

Treatment selection

AI is being integrated in treatment selection to provide a true individualized treatment strategy. A MATCH system was developed to integrate clinical and genetic sequence data using data from hospitals, pharmaceutical laboratories, and research centers. The MATCH system aided in correlating between medical features and genetic data, giving the oncologist the opportunity to understand patient's individual situation[64].

Machine learning techniques are also being used to predict protein-protein interactions of a potential therapeutic target protein (S100A9) with different drugs[65]. Several other models are being developed to identify molecular biomarkers and targets by integrating transcriptomics, proteomics data, and RNAsequencing data[66,67].

Treatment response

Chemotherapy, neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (nCRT) and other approaches are treatment options for CRC. Studies have applied AI technology to CRC treatment to help clinicians choose the appropriate treatment option and improve efficacy and limit potential toxicities.

In a study based on an unsupervised machine learning algorithm comparing pharmacological response relationships between cancer therapies, distinct intrinsic subpopulation sensitivity to one drug but resistance to others was identified. They also identified genetic alterations that could be used as biomarkers for those subpopulations[68].

In another study, artificial neural network K-nearest neighbors, support vector machine, naïve Bayesian classifier, mixed logistic regression models were used to predict response demonstrated an accuracy of 0.88, AUC of 0.86 and sensitivity of 0.94[69].

Ferrari et al^[70] used AI models to assess response to therapy in locally advanced rectal cancer. The AI model was able to identify patients who will have complete response at the end of the treatment and those who will not respond to therapy at an early stage of the treatment with an AUC of 0.83.

Shayesteh et al[71] used MRI based ensemble learning methods to predict the response to nCRT with AUC of 95% and accuracy of 90%.

Other algorithms to identify pathological complete responders (CR) and non-responders (NR) patients after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT) in locally advanced rectal cancer showed an AUC



AIGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Overview of treatment, toxicity, and prognosis studies				
Ref.	Objective	Results		
Huang <i>et al</i> [<mark>69</mark>], 2020	Artificial neural network K-nearest neighbors, support vector machine, naïve Bayesian classifier, mixed logistic regression models were used to predict response	Accuracy of 0.88, AUC of 0.86 and sensitivity of 0.94		
Ferrari <i>et al</i> [70], 2019	AI models to assess response to therapy in locally advanced rectal cancer	Able to identify patients who will have complete response at the end of the treatment and those who will not respond to therapy at an early stage of the treatment with an AUC of 0.83		
Shayesteh <i>et al</i> [71], 2019	MRI based ensemble learning methods to predict the response to nCRT	AUC of 95% and accuracy of 90%		
Ferrari <i>et al</i> [71], 2019	Algorithms to identify pathological CR and NR patients after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT) in locally advanced rectal cancer	AUC of 0.86 and 0.83 for pathological CRs and NRs		
Oyaga-Iriarte <i>et</i> al[73], 2019	Algorithms in metastatic CRC patients to predict Irinotecan toxicity	Accuracy of 76%, 75%, and 91% for predicting leukopenia, neutropenia, and diarrhea respectively		
Sailer <i>et al</i> [<mark>81</mark>], 2015	Compared ten data mining algorithms to predict the 5-yr survival based on seven attributes	Accuracy of 67.7% compared to clinical judgment of 59%		

AI: Artificial intelligence; AUC: Area under the curve; CR: Complete responders; MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging; nCRT: Neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy; NR: Non-responders; CRs: Complete responders.

of 0.86 and 0.83 for pathological CRs and NRs respectively by analyzing textural features of T2weighted magnetic resonance images[70]. Shi *et al*[72] created a model to predict the neoadjuvant CRT response by using pre-treatment and early-treatment MRI imaging. They reported that using deep learning achieved a higher accuracy of prediction.

Toxicity

Oyaga-Iriarte *et al*[73] used algorithms in metastatic CRC patients to predict Irinotecan toxicity with an accuracy of 76%, 75%, and 91% for predicting leukopenia, neutropenia, and diarrhea respectively. Abraham *et al*[74] used machine learning to predict the efficacy of bevacizumab combined with oxaliplatin based chemotherapies in patients with metastatic colorectal cancers.

AI technology is also being incorporated in drug research. Drug delivery models using nanoparticles are being developed[75,76]. Cruz *et al*[77] created a model using molecular and nuclear magnetic resonance to detect the half-maximal inhibitory concentration of a drug against HCT116 cell line with predicted accuracy of over 63% for both training and test sets.

Prognosis

Traditional mathematical and statistical analysis does not provide accurate predictions on patient's progress. However, AI can process and analyze many features based on previous data to potentially predict prognosis.

Weiser *et al*[78], developed a nomogram to predict recurrence of CRC after curative resection to identify patients who may benefit from adjuvant therapy and early follow-up.

In addition, long term prediction models using independent prognostic factors such as tumor size, high mitotic count, non-gastric location, and sex are established and accurately predict patients who may be cured by surgery alone[79].

The prognosis in CRC is highly dependent on pathology. Kather *et al*[80] used CNN to automatically extract prognostic factors from HE-stained CRC tissues. They used 420 digitalized HE-stained samples to predict the 5-year survival with an AUC of 0.69 consistent with "expect level" accuracy.

Sailer *et al*[81] compared ten data mining algorithm's to predict the 5-year survival based on seven attributes and reported an accuracy of 67.7% compared to clinical judgment of 59%. Table 3 summarizes relevant treatment, toxicity, and prognosis studies.

LIMITATIONS

Artificial intelligence and deep learning algorithms assist physicians in detecting and diagnosing CRC. They are also used to develop and identify treatment strategies to personalize CRC treatment. Until now, AI tools have been able to detect and diagnose CRC in a manner that is comparable to, if not superior to, that of humans (Figure 2).

Despite the significant advance in AI applications, AI-based technologies have several limitations. Machine training is a complex task and requires integrating the technology into clinical practice to





DOI: 10.37126/aige.v3.i3.31 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Stages in designing and implementing an artificial intelligence model.

provide high quality large volume training data to train the AI systems and obtain the best results. This process requires robust computational infrastructure.

The variability between patients' clinical presentation could lead to a deviation from the training model environment which could result in the unpredictable performance of an algorithm[82]. Furthermore, the input and output data of an algorithm is known, there is limited information on the exact working and process in-between, frequently referred to as the "black box" problem in machine learning. As a result of this limited visibility, factors used by a deep learning algorithm to reach a particular decision could be missed potentially leading to significant confounders in output data[82].

Additionally, there is a lack of evidence-based standards in AI development. The data used to train algorithms vary in size, number, and quality. This results in inconsistencies in validating machine learning systems deterring their implementation on a wide scale clinical setting. Limited research on the



application of AI in CRC treatment is currently present. Most of the existing studies assessed AI algorithm's ability to predict response after nCRT and chemotherapy. However, they have small sample sizes and therefore lack generalization[83]. In addition, current AI algorithms linking clinical features to prognostic status are promising. However, there is a significant difference between sensitivities, specificities, and accuracies of different AI applications.

Machine learning systems can unintentionally exacerbate health disparities by magnifying existing biases used in their training datasets[84].

Machine learning and artificial intelligence is evolving, though the medical community remains highly optimistic about the future of AI, wide scale randomized clinical trials are needed to evaluate and validate AI algorithms prior to wide scale clinical implementation. Additionally, these systems should provide a high-quality standard with robust ethical and legal frameworks prior to integration in health systems.

FUTURE DIRECTIVES

With the rapid expansion in AI research and technology we believe that AI algorithms will improve and personalize patient care.

Initially, AI algorithms integrate clinical data such as age, health status, disease history and other comorbidities to stratify patients. Though the current gold standard for CRC screening and diagnosis is endoscopy and pathological biopsy^[12], it carries a significant risk in a subset of patients. We believe that future research directives will focus on less invasive technologies in certain patient groups for diagnosis instead on colonoscopy. Any model must maintain or even exceed the diagnostic accuracy offered by conventional diagnostic modalities. Furthermore, incorporating AI in screen colonoscopy may improve the diagnosis of precancerous lesions.

Moreover, AI technologies could assist in a establishing a more accurate staging system that incorporates not only the classical TNM stages but also proteomics, metabolomics, and genetic data to account for the heterogeneous presentation of CRC. This algorithm would potentially identify patients who would benefit from neoadjuvant therapy.

As more datasets are made available, a sufficiently large dataset could support the prediction of the prognosis of AI technology. This can help identify factors with the greatest impact on prognosis and establish future prognostic and intervention research.

CONCLUSION

Artificial intelligence and deep learning are becoming an integral part of modern-day medicine. Though the research advances in the field is an exciting new venture, it currently remains in the infant stage. Colorectal cancer screening, diagnosis and treatment will be distinctly enhanced by the incorporation of artificial intelligence technologies. AI has showed promise in therapeutic recommendations and prediction of treatment toxicity and responses this will hopefully result in a better and more personalized treatments for those in need.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Awidi M and Bagga A contributed equally to the work; All authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There is no conflict of interest associated with any of the authors who contributed their efforts to this manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Muhammad Awidi 0000-0002-4205-8417; Arindam Bagga 0000-0003-3096-177X.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A



P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- Cancer Facts & Figures 2021. Atlanta, Ga: American Cancer Society, 2021
- 2 Howlader N NA, Krapcho M, Miller D, Brest A, Yu M, Ruhl J, Tatalovich Z, Mariotto A, Lewis DR, Chen HS, Feuer EJ, Cronin KA (eds). SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2016. National Cancer Institute, 2019 [DOI: 10.1002/cncr.29953]
- Guinney J, Dienstmann R, Wang X, de Reyniès A, Schlicker A, Soneson C, Marisa L, Roepman P, Nyamundanda G, Angelino P, Bot BM, Morris JS, Simon IM, Gerster S, Fessler E, De Sousa E Melo F, Missiaglia E, Ramay H, Barras D, Homicsko K, Maru D, Manyam GC, Broom B, Boige V, Perez-Villamil B, Laderas T, Salazar R, Gray JW, Hanahan D, Tabernero J, Bernards R, Friend SH, Laurent-Puig P, Medema JP, Sadanandam A, Wessels L, Delorenzi M, Kopetz S, Vermeulen L, Tejpar S. The consensus molecular subtypes of colorectal cancer. Nat Med 2015; 21: 1350-1356 [PMID: 26457759 DOI: 10.1038/nm.39671
- Becht E, de Reyniès A, Giraldo NA, Pilati C, Buttard B, Lacroix L, Selves J, Sautès-Fridman C, Laurent-Puig P, Fridman WH. Immune and Stromal Classification of Colorectal Cancer Is Associated with Molecular Subtypes and Relevant for Precision Immunotherapy. Clin Cancer Res 2016; 22: 4057-4066 [PMID: 26994146 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-2879
- Shalev-Shwartz S, Ben-David S. Understanding machine learning: From theory to algorithms: Cambridge university 5 press, 2014 [DOI: 10.1017/cbo9781107298019]
- Hamet P, Tremblay J. Artificial intelligence in medicine. Metabolism 2017; 69S: S36-S40 [PMID: 28126242 DOI: 6 10.1016/j.metabol.2017.01.011
- 7 Mori Y, Kudo SE, Berzin TM, Misawa M, Takeda K. Computer-aided diagnosis for colonoscopy. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 813-819 [PMID: 28561195 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-109430]
- 8 Jiménez-Rodríguez RM, Rubio-Dorado-Manzanares M, Díaz-Pavón JM, Reyes-Díaz ML, Vazquez-Monchul JM, Garcia-Cabrera AM, Padillo J, De la Portilla F. Learning curve in robotic rectal cancer surgery: current state of affairs. Int J Colorectal Dis 2016; 31: 1807-1815 [PMID: 27714517 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-016-2660-0]
- Maida M, Macaluso FS, Ianiro G, Mangiola F, Sinagra E, Hold G, Maida C, Cammarota G, Gasbarrini A, Scarpulla G. Screening of colorectal cancer: present and future. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther 2017; 17: 1131-1146 [PMID: 29022408 DOI: 10.1080/14737140.2017.1392243]
- Morson B. President's address. The polyp-cancer sequence in the large bowel. Proc R Soc Med 1974; 67: 451-457 [PMID: 10 48537541
- Smith RA, Andrews KS, Brooks D, Fedewa SA, Manassaram-Baptiste D, Saslow D, Wender RC. Cancer screening in the 11 United States, 2019: A review of current American Cancer Society guidelines and current issues in cancer screening. CA Cancer J Clin 2019; 69: 184-210 [PMID: 30875085 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21557]
- Issa IA, Noureddine M. Colorectal cancer screening: An updated review of the available options. World J Gastroenterol 12 2017; 23: 5086-5096 [PMID: 28811705 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i28.5086]
- 13 Bressler B, Paszat LF, Chen Z, Rothwell DM, Vinden C, Rabeneck L. Rates of new or missed colorectal cancers after colonoscopy and their risk factors: a population-based analysis. Gastroenterology 2007; 132: 96-102 [PMID: 17241863 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2006.10.027]
- 14 Morris EJ, Rutter MD, Finan PJ, Thomas JD, Valori R. Post-colonoscopy colorectal cancer (PCCRC) rates vary considerably depending on the method used to calculate them: a retrospective observational population-based study of PCCRC in the English National Health Service. Gut 2015; 64: 1248-1256 [PMID: 25416064 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2014-308362]
- 15 Corley DA, Jensen CD, Marks AR, Zhao WK, Lee JK, Doubeni CA, Zauber AG, de Boer J, Fireman BH, Schottinger JE, Quinn VP, Ghai NR, Levin TR, Quesenberry CP. Adenoma detection rate and risk of colorectal cancer and death. N Engl J Med 2014; 370: 1298-1306 [PMID: 24693890 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1309086]
- 16 Kaminski MF, Thomas-Gibson S, Bugajski M, Bretthauer M, Rees CJ, Dekker E, Hoff G, Jover R, Suchanek S, Ferlitsch M, Anderson J, Roesch T, Hultcranz R, Racz I, Kuipers EJ, Garborg K, East JE, Rupinski M, Seip B, Bennett C, Senore C, Minozzi S, Bisschops R, Domagk D, Valori R, Spada C, Hassan C, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Rutter MD. Performance measures for lower gastrointestinal endoscopy: a European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) quality improvement initiative. United European Gastroenterol J 2017; 5: 309-334 [PMID: 28507745 DOI: 10.1177/2050640617700014]
- 17 Spadaccini M, Frazzoni L, Vanella G, East J, Radaelli F, Spada C, Fuccio L, Benamouzig R, Bisschops R, Bretthauer M, Dekker E, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Ferlitsch M, Gralnek I, Jover R, Kaminski MF, Pellisé M, Triantafyllou K, Van Hooft JE, Dumonceau JM, Marmo C, Alfieri S, Chandrasekar VT, Sharma P, Rex DK, Repici A, Hassan C. Efficacy and Tolerability of High- vs Low-Volume Split-Dose Bowel Cleansing Regimens for Colonoscopy: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 1454-1465.e14 [PMID: 31683057 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.10.044]
- Nogueira-Rodríguez A, Domínguez-Carbajales R, López-Fernández H, Iglesias Á, Cubiella J, Fdez-Riverola F, Reboiro-Jato M, Glez-Peña D. Deep Neural Networks approaches for detecting and classifying colorectal polyps. Neurocomputing 2021; **423**: 721-734 [DOI: 10.1016/j.neucom.2020.02.123]
- 19 Wang P, Berzin TM, Glissen Brown JR, Bharadwaj S, Becq A, Xiao X, Liu P, Li L, Song Y, Zhang D, Li Y, Xu G, Tu M, Liu X. Real-time automatic detection system increases colonoscopic polyp and adenoma detection rates: a prospective randomised controlled study. Gut 2019; 68: 1813-1819 [PMID: 30814121 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-317500]
- 20 Karkanis SA, Iakovidis DK, Maroulis DE, Karras DA, Tzivras M. Computer-aided tumor detection in endoscopic video using color wavelet features. IEEE Trans Inf Technol Biomed 2003; 7: 141-152 [PMID: 14518727 DOI: 10.1109/titb.2003.813794]
- 21 Nazarian S, Glover B, Ashrafian H, Darzi A, Teare J. Diagnostic Accuracy of Artificial Intelligence and Computer-Aided



Diagnosis for the Detection and Characterization of Colorectal Polyps: Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. J Med Internet Res 2021; 23: e27370 [PMID: 34259645 DOI: 10.2196/27370]

- 22 Vining D, Gelfand DW, Bechtold RE. Technical feasibility of colon imaging with helical CT and virtual reality [DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5085(98)82370-6]
- 23 Johnson CD, Chen MH, Toledano AY, Heiken JP, Dachman A, Kuo MD, Menias CO, Siewert B, Cheema JI, Obregon RG, Fidler JL, Zimmerman P, Horton KM, Coakley K, Iyer RB, Hara AK, Halvorsen RA Jr, Casola G, Yee J, Herman BA, Burgart LJ, Limburg PJ. Accuracy of CT colonography for detection of large adenomas and cancers. N Engl J Med 2008; 359: 1207-1217 [PMID: 18799557 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0800996]
- 24 Pickhardt PJ, Choi JR, Hwang I, Butler JA, Puckett ML, Hildebrandt HA, Wong RK, Nugent PA, Mysliwiec PA, Schindler WR. Computed tomographic virtual colonoscopy to screen for colorectal neoplasia in asymptomatic adults. N Engl J Med 2003; 349: 2191-2200 [PMID: 14657426 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa031618]
- 25 Grosu S, Wesp P, Graser A, Maurus S, Schulz C, Knösel T, Cyran CC, Ricke J, Ingrisch M, Kazmierczak PM. Machine Learning-based Differentiation of Benign and Premalignant Colorectal Polyps Detected with CT Colonography in an Asymptomatic Screening Population: A Proof-of-Concept Study. Radiology 2021; 299: 326-335 [PMID: 33620287 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2021202363]
- Song B, Zhang G, Lu H, Wang H, Zhu W, J Pickhardt P, Liang Z. Volumetric texture features from higher-order images for 26 diagnosis of colon lesions via CT colonography. Int J Comput Assist Radiol Surg 2014; 9: 1021-1031 [PMID: 24696313 DOI: 10.1007/s11548-014-0991-2]
- Nakamura T, Terano A. Capsule endoscopy: past, present, and future. J Gastroenterol 2008; 43: 93-99 [PMID: 18306982 27 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-007-2153-6]
- Eliakim R, Fireman Z, Gralnek IM, Yassin K, Waterman M, Kopelman Y, Lachter J, Koslowsky B, Adler SN. Evaluation 28 of the PillCam Colon capsule in the detection of colonic pathology: results of the first multicenter, prospective, comparative study. Endoscopy 2006; 38: 963-970 [PMID: 17058158 DOI: 10.1055/s-2006-944832]
- 29 Van Gossum A, Munoz-Navas M, Fernandez-Urien I, Carretero C, Gay G, Delvaux M, Lapalus MG, Ponchon T, Neuhaus H, Philipper M, Costamagna G, Riccioni ME, Spada C, Petruzziello L, Fraser C, Postgate A, Fitzpatrick A, Hagenmuller F, Keuchel M, Schoofs N, Devière J. Capsule endoscopy versus colonoscopy for the detection of polyps and cancer. N Engl J Med 2009; 361: 264-270 [PMID: 19605831 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0806347]
- 30 Blanes-Vidal V, Baatrup G, Nadimi ES. Addressing priority challenges in the detection and assessment of colorectal polyps from capsule endoscopy and colonoscopy in colorectal cancer screening using machine learning. Acta Oncol 2019; 58: S29-S36 [PMID: 30836800 DOI: 10.1080/0284186X.2019.1584404]
- Hosoe N, Limpias Kamiya KJL, Hayashi Y, Sujino T, Ogata H, Kanai T. Current status of colon capsule endoscopy. Dig 31 Endosc 2021; 33: 529-537 [PMID: 32542702 DOI: 10.1111/den.13769]
- 32 Spell DW, Jones DV Jr, Harper WF, David Bessman J. The value of a complete blood count in predicting cancer of the colon. Cancer Detect Prev 2004; 28: 37-42 [PMID: 15041076 DOI: 10.1016/j.cdp.2003.10.002]
- 33 Kinar Y, Kalkstein N, Akiva P, Levin B, Half EE, Goldshtein I, Chodick G, Shalev V. Development and validation of a predictive model for detection of colorectal cancer in primary care by analysis of complete blood counts: a binational retrospective study. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2016; 23: 879-890 [PMID: 26911814 DOI: 10.1093/jamia/ocv195]
- 34 Hornbrook MC, Goshen R, Choman E, O'Keeffe-Rosetti M, Kinar Y, Liles EG, Rust KC. Early Colorectal Cancer Detected by Machine Learning Model Using Gender, Age, and Complete Blood Count Data. Dig Dis Sci 2017; 62: 2719-2727 [PMID: 28836087 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-017-4722-8]
- Kinar Y, Akiva P, Choman E, Kariv R, Shalev V, Levin B, Narod SA, Goshen R. Performance analysis of a machine 35 learning flagging system used to identify a group of individuals at a high risk for colorectal cancer. PLoS One 2017; 12: e0171759 [PMID: 28182647 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0171759]
- Gupta P, Gulzar Z, Hsieh B, Lim A, Watson D, Mei R. Analytical validation of the CellMax platform for early detection of 36 cancer by enumeration of rare circulating tumor cells. J Circ Biomark 2019; 8: 1849454419899214 [PMID: 31921364 DOI: 10.1177/1849454419899214]
- 37 Mori Y, Kudo SE, Misawa M, Mori K. Simultaneous detection and characterization of diminutive polyps with the use of artificial intelligence during colonoscopy. VideoGIE 2019; 4: 7-10 [PMID: 30623149 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2018.10.006]
- 38 Lui TKL, Guo CG, Leung WK. Accuracy of artificial intelligence on histology prediction and detection of colorectal polyps: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 11-22.e6 [PMID: 32119938 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.02.033]
- 39 Mori Y, Kudo SE, East JE, Rastogi A, Bretthauer M, Misawa M, Sekiguchi M, Matsuda T, Saito Y, Ikematsu H, Hotta K, Ohtsuka K, Kudo T, Mori K. Cost savings in colonoscopy with artificial intelligence-aided polyp diagnosis: an add-on analysis of a clinical trial (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 905-911.e1 [PMID: 32240683 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.03.3759]
- Min M, Su S, He W, Bi Y, Ma Z, Liu Y. Computer-aided diagnosis of colorectal polyps using linked color imaging 40 colonoscopy to predict histology. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 2881 [PMID: 30814661 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-39416-7]
- Barbeiro S, Libânio D, Castro R, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Pimentel-Nunes P. Narrow-Band Imaging: Clinical Application in 41 Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2018; 26: 40-53 [PMID: 30675503 DOI: 10.1159/000487470]
- 42 Takemura Y, Yoshida S, Tanaka S, Kawase R, Onji K, Oka S, Tamaki T, Raytchev B, Kaneda K, Yoshihara M, Chayama K. Computer-aided system for predicting the histology of colorectal tumors by using narrow-band imaging magnifying colonoscopy (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 75: 179-185 [PMID: 22196816 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.08.051]
- 43 Hirata M, Tanaka S, Oka S, Kaneko I, Yoshida S, Yoshihara M, Chayama K. Evaluation of microvessels in colorectal tumors by narrow band imaging magnification. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 945-952 [PMID: 17963882 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.05.053]
- 44 Maeyama Y, Mitsuyama K, Noda T, Nagata S, Nagata T, Yoshioka S, Yoshida H, Mukasa M, Sumie H, Kawano H, Akiba J, Araki Y, Kakuma T, Tsuruta O, Torimura T. Prediction of colorectal tumor grade and invasion depth through narrowband imaging scoring. World J Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 4809-4820 [PMID: 30479467 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i42.4809]
- Gross S, Trautwein C, Behrens A, Winograd R, Palm S, Lutz HH, Schirin-Sokhan R, Hecker H, Aach T, Tischendorf JJ.



Computer-based classification of small colorectal polyps by using narrow-band imaging with optical magnification. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 74: 1354-1359 [PMID: 22000791 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.08.001]

- Chen PJ, Lin MC, Lai MJ, Lin JC, Lu HH, Tseng VS. Accurate Classification of Diminutive Colorectal Polyps Using 46 Computer-Aided Analysis. Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 568-575 [PMID: 29042219 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.10.010]
- 47 Neumann H, Fuchs FS, Vieth M, Atreya R, Siebler J, Kiesslich R, Neurath MF. Review article: in vivo imaging by endocytoscopy. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2011; 33: 1183-1193 [PMID: 21457290 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2011.04647.x]
- 48 Mori Y, Kudo SE, Wakamura K, Misawa M, Ogawa Y, Kutsukawa M, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Miyachi H, Ishida F, Inoue H. Novel computer-aided diagnostic system for colorectal lesions by using endocytoscopy (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 621-629 [PMID: 25440671 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.008]
- 49 Mori Y, Kudo SE, Chiu PW, Singh R, Misawa M, Wakamura K, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Katagiri A, Miyachi H, Ishida F, Maeda Y, Inoue H, Nimura Y, Oda M, Mori K. Impact of an automated system for endocytoscopic diagnosis of small colorectal lesions: an international web-based study. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 1110-1118 [PMID: 27494455 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-113609
- Mori Y, Kudo SE, Mori K. Potential of artificial intelligence-assisted colonoscopy using an endocytoscope (with video). 50 Dig Endosc 2018; 30 Suppl 1: 52-53 [PMID: 29658647 DOI: 10.1111/den.13005]
- Takeda K, Kudo SE, Mori Y, Misawa M, Kudo T, Wakamura K, Katagiri A, Baba T, Hidaka E, Ishida F, Inoue H, Oda M, 51 Mori K. Accuracy of diagnosing invasive colorectal cancer using computer-aided endocytoscopy. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 798-802 [PMID: 28472832 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-105486]
- Kudo SE, Mori Y, Wakamura K, Ikehara N, Ichimasa K, Wada Y, Kutsukawa M, Misawa M, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Miyachi 52 H, Inoue H, Hamatani S. Endocytoscopy can provide additional diagnostic ability to magnifying chromoendoscopy for colorectal neoplasms. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 29: 83-90 [PMID: 23980563 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12374]
- 53 Takemura Y, Yoshida S, Tanaka S, Onji K, Oka S, Tamaki T, Kaneda K, Yoshihara M, Chayama K. Quantitative analysis and development of a computer-aided system for identification of regular pit patterns of colorectal lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 1047-1051 [PMID: 21034905 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.07.037]
- 54 Neumann H, Kiesslich R, Wallace MB, Neurath MF. Confocal laser endomicroscopy: technical advances and clinical applications. Gastroenterology 2010; 139: 388-392, 392.e1 [PMID: 20561523 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.06.029]
- 55 André B, Vercauteren T, Buchner AM, Krishna M, Ayache N, Wallace MB. Software for automated classification of probe-based confocal laser endomicroscopy videos of colorectal polyps. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 5560-5569 [PMID: 23112548 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i39.5560]
- 56 Ștefănescu D, Streba C, Cârțână ET, Săftoiu A, Gruionu G, Gruionu LG. Computer Aided Diagnosis for Confocal Laser Endomicroscopy in Advanced Colorectal Adenocarcinoma. PLoS One 2016; 11: e0154863 [PMID: 27144985 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0154863
- Aihara H, Saito S, Inomata H, Ide D, Tamai N, Ohya TR, Kato T, Amitani S, Tajiri H. Computer-aided diagnosis of 57 neoplastic colorectal lesions using 'real-time' numerical color analysis during autofluorescence endoscopy. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 25: 488-494 [PMID: 23249604 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e32835c6d9a]
- Inomata H, Tamai N, Aihara H, Sumiyama K, Saito S, Kato T, Tajiri H. Efficacy of a novel auto-fluorescence imaging 58 system with computer-assisted color analysis for assessment of colorectal lesions. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 7146-7153 [PMID: 24222959 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i41.7146]
- 59 Komeda Y, Handa H, Watanabe T, Nomura T, Kitahashi M, Sakurai T, Okamoto A, Minami T, Kono M, Arizumi T, Takenaka M, Hagiwara S, Matsui S, Nishida N, Kashida H, Kudo M. Computer-Aided Diagnosis Based on Convolutional Neural Network System for Colorectal Polyp Classification: Preliminary Experience. Oncology 2017; 93 Suppl 1: 30-34 [PMID: 29258081 DOI: 10.1159/000481227]
- Kuiper T, Alderlieste YA, Tytgat KM, Vlug MS, Nabuurs JA, Bastiaansen BA, Löwenberg M, Fockens P, Dekker E. Automatic optical diagnosis of small colorectal lesions by laser-induced autofluorescence. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 56-62 [PMID: 25264763 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1378112]
- Linnekamp JF, Wang X, Medema JP, Vermeulen L. Colorectal cancer heterogeneity and targeted therapy: a case for 61 molecular disease subtypes. Cancer Res 2015; 75: 245-249 [PMID: 25593032 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-2240]
- Awidi M, Ababneh N, Shomaf M, Al Fararjeh F, Owaidi L, AlKhatib M, Al Tarawneh B, Awidi A. KRAS and NRAS 62 mutational gene profile of metastatic colorectal cancer patients in Jordan. PLoS One 2019; 14: e0226473 [PMID: 31881025 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0226473]
- Buikhuisen JY, Torang A, Medema JP. Exploring and modelling colon cancer inter-tumour heterogeneity: opportunities 63 and challenges. Oncogenesis 2020; 9: 66 [PMID: 32647253 DOI: 10.1038/s41389-020-00250-6]
- 64 Siddiqi J, Akhgar B, Gruzdz A, Zaefarian G, Ihnatowicz A. Automated Diagnosis System to Support Colon Cancer Treatment: MATCH. Proceedings of the Fifth International Conference on Information Technology: New Generations (itng 2008); 2008; 201-205 [DOI: 10.1109/itng.2008.62]
- 65 Lee J, Kumar S, Lee SY, Park SJ, Kim MH. Development of Predictive Models for Identifying Potential S100A9 Inhibitors Based on Machine Learning Methods. Front Chem 2019; 7: 779 [PMID: 31824919 DOI: 10.3389/fchem.2019.00779]
- Ding D, Han S, Zhang H, He Y, Li Y. Predictive biomarkers of colorectal cancer. Comput Biol Chem 2019; 83: 107106 66 [PMID: 31542707 DOI: 10.1016/j.compbiolchem.2019.107106]
- Pacheco MP, Bintener T, Ternes D, Kulms D, Haan S, Letellier E, Sauter T. Identifying and targeting cancer-specific 67 metabolism with network-based drug target prediction. EBioMedicine 2019; 43: 98-106 [PMID: 31126892 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.04.046]
- 68 Keshava N, Toh TS, Yuan H, Yang B, Menden MP, Wang D. Defining subpopulations of differential drug response to reveal novel target populations. *NPJ Syst Biol Appl* 2019; **5**: 36 [PMID: 31602313 DOI: 10.1038/s41540-019-0113-4]
- 69 Huang CM, Huang MY, Huang CW, Tsai HL, Su WC, Chang WC, Wang JY, Shi HY. Machine learning for predicting pathological complete response in patients with locally advanced rectal cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy. Sci Rep 2020; 10: 12555 [PMID: 32724164 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-020-69345-9]
- Ferrari R, Mancini-Terracciano C, Voena C, Rengo M, Zerunian M, Ciardiello A, Grasso S, Mare' V, Paramatti R,



Russomando A, Santacesaria R, Satta A, Solfaroli Camillocci E, Faccini R, Laghi A. MR-based artificial intelligence model to assess response to therapy in locally advanced rectal cancer. Eur J Radiol 2019; 118: 1-9 [PMID: 31439226 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2019.06.013

- 71 Shayesteh SP, Alikhassi A, Fard Esfahani A, Miraie M, Geramifar P, Bitarafan-Rajabi A, Haddad P. Neo-adjuvant chemoradiotherapy response prediction using MRI based ensemble learning method in rectal cancer patients. Phys Med 2019; 62: 111-119 [PMID: 31153390 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejmp.2019.03.013]
- 72 Shi L, Zhang Y, Nie K, Sun X, Niu T, Yue N, Kwong T, Chang P, Chow D, Chen JH, Su MY. Machine learning for prediction of chemoradiation therapy response in rectal cancer using pre-treatment and mid-radiation multi-parametric MRI. Magn Reson Imaging 2019; 61: 33-40 [PMID: 31059768 DOI: 10.1016/j.mri.2019.05.003]
- 73 Oyaga-Iriarte E, Insausti A, Sayar O, Aldaz A. Prediction of irinotecan toxicity in metastatic colorectal cancer patients based on machine learning models with pharmacokinetic parameters. J Pharmacol Sci 2019; 140: 20-25 [PMID: 31105026] DOI: 10.1016/j.jphs.2019.03.004]
- 74 Abraham JP, Magee D, Cremolini C, Antoniotti C, Halbert DD, Xiu J, Stafford P, Berry DA, Oberley MJ, Shields AF, Marshall JL, Salem ME, Falcone A, Grothey A, Hall MJ, Venook AP, Lenz HJ, Helmstetter A, Korn WM, Spetzler DB. Clinical Validation of a Machine-learning-derived Signature Predictive of Outcomes from First-line Oxaliplatin-based Chemotherapy in Advanced Colorectal Cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2021; 27: 1174-1183 [PMID: 33293373 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-20-3286
- Torchilin VP. Passive and Active Drug Targeting: Drug Delivery to Tumors as an Example. In: Schäfer-Korting M, 75 editor Drug Delivery. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2010: 3-53 [DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-00477-3_1]
- Martel S, Mohammadi M. Switching between Magnetotactic and Aerotactic Displacement Controls to Enhance the 76 Efficacy of MC-1 Magneto-Aerotactic Bacteria as Cancer-Fighting Nanorobots. Micromachines (Basel) 2016; 7 [PMID: 30404272 DOI: 10.3390/mi7060097]
- 77 Cruz S, Gomes SE, Borralho PM, Rodrigues CMP, Gaudêncio SP, Pereira F. In Silico HCT116 Human Colon Cancer Cell-Based Models En Route to the Discovery of Lead-Like Anticancer Drugs. Biomolecules 2018; 8 [PMID: 30018273 DOI: 10.3390/biom8030056]
- Weiser MR, Landmann RG, Kattan MW, Gonen M, Shia J, Chou J, Paty PB, Guillem JG, Temple LK, Schrag D, Saltz LB, 78 Wong WD. Individualized prediction of colon cancer recurrence using a nomogram. J Clin Oncol 2008; 26: 380-385 [PMID: 18202413 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2007.14.1291]
- 79 Joensuu H, Vehtari A, Riihimäki J, Nishida T, Steigen SE, Brabec P, Plank L, Nilsson B, Cirilli C, Braconi C, Bordoni A, Magnusson MK, Linke Z, Sufliarsky J, Federico M, Jonasson JG, Dei Tos AP, Rutkowski P. Risk of recurrence of gastrointestinal stromal tumour after surgery: an analysis of pooled population-based cohorts. Lancet Oncol 2012; 13: 265-274 [PMID: 22153892 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70299-6]
- 80 Kather JN, Krisam J, Charoentong P, Luedde T, Herpel E, Weis CA, Gaiser T, Marx A, Valous NA, Ferber D, Jansen L, Reyes-Aldasoro CC, Zörnig I, Jäger D, Brenner H, Chang-Claude J, Hoffmeister M, Halama N. Predicting survival from colorectal cancer histology slides using deep learning: A retrospective multicenter study. PLoS Med 2019; 16: e1002730 [PMID: 30677016 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002730]
- 81 Sailer F, Pobiruchin M, Bochum S, Martens UM, Schramm W. Prediction of 5-Year Survival with Data Mining Algorithms. Stud Health Technol Inform 2015; 213: 75-78 [PMID: 26152957]
- Auger SD, Jacobs BM, Dobson R, Marshall CR, Noyce AJ. Big data, machine learning and artificial intelligence: a 82 neurologist's guide. Pract Neurol 2020 [PMID: 32994368 DOI: 10.1136/practneurol-2020-002688]
- Huang S, Yang J, Fong S, Zhao Q. Artificial intelligence in cancer diagnosis and prognosis: Opportunities and challenges. 83 Cancer Lett 2020; 471: 61-71 [PMID: 31830558 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2019.12.007]
- Rigby MJ. Ethical Dimensions of Using Artificial Intelligence in Health Care. AMA J Ethics 2019; 21: 121-124 [DOI: 84 10.1001/amajethics.2019.121





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

